TOKYO METROPOLITAN UNIVERSITY

Estimation of Plant Flowering Phenology in Urban Ecosystems using Remote Sensing Techniques

DOCTORAL DISSERTATATION SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF URBAN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENT FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF TOURISM SCIENCE

DEPARTMENT OF TOURISM SCIENCE

BY Noordyana Binti Hassan

SEPTEMBER 2015

Estimation of Plant Flowering Phenology in Urban Ecosystems

using Remote Sensing Techniques

Noordyana Binti Hassan

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	viii
ABSTRACT	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
Chapter 1 General Introduction	1
1.1 Significance of studies on urbanization	1
1.2 Effects of urbanization on phenological events	2
1.3 Remote sensing approach for monitoring plant phenological events	2
1.4 Cherry blossom phenological events and its cultivation history	4
1.5 Research Objectives	5
Chapter 2 Materials and Methods	7
2.1 Materials	7
2.1.1 Cherry blossoms	7
2.1.2 Morphological data	9
2.1.3 Remotely sensed data	9
2.2 Methodology	. 10
2.2.1 Spectral data collection	. 10
2.2.2 Moving average	. 11

Chapter 3 A Review on Spectral Mixture Analysis: The Contribution to Plant Flowering		
Phenology Study in Urban Landscape		
3.1 Issues in monitoring plant phenology using remote sensing approach	13	
3.1 Plant spectral characteristics	17	
3.2 Plant spatial characteristics		
3.3 Temporal changes in plant characteristics		
3.4 Hard and soft classifications	24	
3.5 Linear Mixed Model		
3.6 Endmember selection		
3.7 Endmember variability in plant		
3.8 Summary	30	
Chapter 4 Remote Detection of Flowering Somei Yoshino (<i>Prunus × yedoensis</i>) i	n an Urban	
Park using IKONOS Imagery: Comparison of Hard and Soft Classifiers		
4.1 Introduction		
4.2 Materials and Methodology		
4.2.1 Study site		
4.2.2 Materials		
4.2.3 Methodology		
4.3 Results	47	
4.4 Discussion	50	

4.5 Summary	51
Chapter 5 Inter-Specific Differences in Spectral Properties of Flowers amo	ong 45 Cherry
Cultivars	53
5.1 Introduction	53
5.2 Materials and Methodology	55
5.2.1 Study Site	55
5.2.2 Materials	
5.2.2.2 Spectral data acquisition	
5.2.2.3 Morphological data	60
5.2.2.4 Colour extraction using cherry blossoms spectral properties	61
5.3 Results	63
5.3.1 Spectral properties of 45 cherry blossoms cultivars	63
5.3.2 Spectral reflectance differences at petal level and branch level	65
5.3.3 Differences among colours estimated using vegetation indices	67
5.3.4 Evaluation of Cherry blossoms colours using vegetation indices	69
5.4 Discussion	72
5.4.1 Spectral properties of 45 cherry cultivars	72
5.4.2 Evaluation of Cherry blossoms colours using spectral properties	72
5.5 Summary	76

Chapter 6 General Discussion and Conclusion	. 77
6.1 Issues on urban plant monitoring using remotely sensed data	. 77
6.2 Identification of flowering cherry at landscape level	. 78
6.3 Spectral properties difference of 45 cherry blossoms cultivars	. 79
References	. 81

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Shinya Numata for all his guidance, assistance, advice, understanding, encouragement and appreciation extended to me in studies as well as life in Japan. Without his guides, it may be impossible to complete this dissertation. Comments and suggestions from reviewers, Prof. Dr. Toshio Kikuchi, Prof. Dr. Hiroshi Matsuyama and Prof. Sr. Dr. Mazlan Hashim were greatly improved this dissertation.

I also would like to thank my co-supervisor, Prof. Sr. Dr. Mazlan Hashim in Universiti Teknologi Malaysia for all his guidance, support, advice and encouragement towards me. Without him, I'm unable to pursue my study in Tokyo Metropolitan University.

I would like to acknowledge the support and assistance given to me for statistical analysis by Assoc. Prof. Dr. Tetsuro Hosaka and my fellow doctoral candidate, Muna Maryam Azmy, Huda Farhana Mohammad Muslim, Mohd Rizaludin Mahmud and Widiyatno. Thanks to all lecturers and students in the Department of Tourism Science, Tokyo Metropolitan University for all comments and suggestions for improving this study.

I also would like to thank Tokyo Metropolitan Government for providing me a scholarship, Asian Human Resource Fund to pursue my study in Tokyo, Japan. I would like to thank Forestry and Forest Products Research Institute (FFPRI), Japan especially to Mr. Hiroshi Yoshimaru and Mr. Kojiro Iwamoto for the guidance and permission given to collect sakura samples in Tama Forest Science Garden, Hachioji, Tokyo.

My special thanks goes to my family and Mohd Hisham B Haris in Malaysia for endless support and affection. Finally, I would like to thank my friends in Malaysia and Japan for their support and companionship. Last but not least, my thanks to the person who direct and indirectly have given a hand and idea for helping me completing this dissertation.

ABSTRACT

Phenology is the study of the timing of recurrent biological events, the causes of the timing with regard to biotic and abiotic forces, and the interrelation among phases of the same or different species. Plant reproductive phenology such as flowering and fruiting is closely related to nature-based tourism. For example, cherry blossom viewing during spring season is able to provide great amounts of social and economic benefits in Japan. On the other hand, plant reproductive phenology is one of the indicators to monitor climate change since the trend of spring phenology is able to reflect effects of climate change. It is well known that reproductive phenology of plants in urban areas has changed due to urban and global temperature increment in recent years. Therefore, monitoring reproductive phenology is crucial not only to identify biological and physiological status of cherry blossoms, but also to understand potential risk of nature-based tourism. However, monitoring reproductive phenology at highly heterogeneous urban area is a challenge at landscape level as the spectral signal of flower is generally weak. Utilizing remotely sensed technique could provide spatial and temporal extend datasets of plant reproductive phenology in heterogeneous environment. Therefore, this study aimed to develop remote sensing technology to monitor spring phenology in urban area.

Firstly, the ability to identify flowering cherry trees at landscape level was investigated to explore the existing remote sensing technique ability in identifying cherry blossoms in urban park. To test the ability of remote sensing technique, hard and soft classifications were employed on IKONOS image in identification of flowering cherry trees in urban park which has been investigated. Results of this study indicate that soft classifier employed on IKONOS image performed better than hard classifier in identifying flowering cherry trees in urban park. Results also suggest that both methods are able to classify cherry blossoms in an urban landscape, but soft classifier classified that cherry blossoms are more accurate than hard classifier. Therefore, I conclude that the accuracy of soft classifier could decrease due to the limited number of available bands (four for IKONOS) and the existence of endmembers, such as dry grass in this study, with stronger signals than flowers. Therefore to overcome misclassification problem in order to improve soft classification accuracy, spectral characteristics and its properties exploration must be carried out.

Secondly, spectral properties of flowering cherry were explored as an input to develop spectral library at petal and branch levels, and effects of morphological characteristics were investigated. Effects of morphological characteristics were evaluated using established vegetation indices. The properties of flowering cherry at petal and branch levels varied at visible wavelength. The spectral properties variation at petal and branch levels may be due to morphological effects. In addition, results indicated that spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element was inconsistent from petal to branch level while green and yellow elements were consistent at petal to branch level. Despite that, results showed that spectral radiometer visual evaluation was consistent with human visual evaluation at petal level but inconsistent at branch level. As a conclusion, spectral properties of cherry cultivars collected in this study can be used to develop spectral library that can be used to identify cherry cultivars at landscape level. Besides that, consistency of spectral radiometer visual evaluation with human visual evaluation at petal level may suggest that spectral radiometer data can be used to identify cherry cultivars. Thus, it is recommended to develop cherry blossom index as each of cherry cultivars has different spectral pattern. Besides that, effects of phylogenetic and other morphological characteristics of cherry cultivars towards spectral properties should be further explore.

Based on the results obtained in this thesis, I strongly suggest that remote sensing techniques may have potential to monitor urban flowering plant spring phenological event even the urban landscape was highly heterogeneous. By using remote sensing approach, cherry blossoms spring phenological event can be monitored frequently and could improve the cherry blossoms management as cherry blossoms provide economic and social benefits.

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1: Structure of this thesis

Figure 3-1: Spectral properties of a healthy, green vegetation for the wavelength interval 0.4 to 2.6 19 μm.

Figure 3-2: Linear mixed model theory

Figure 4-1: Mean values of textural features calculated from training pixels. Textural analysis conducted on the IKONOS image included mean, variance, entropy, homogeneity, contrast, dissimilarity, second moment, and correlations for each class. 39

Figure 4-2: Mean spectral signature of the IKONOS image used to select training areas for each class. 40

Figure 4-3: Best infeasibility scores for 36 points of flowering SY used to identify the feasibility of Matched Filter (MF) scores. 44

Figure 4-4: Land classification and identification of flowering SY in Yanagisawanoike Park. (a) Dominant features of the study area, (b) MF scores of MTMF classification (red colour represents flowering SY with MF scores ranged from 0.8 to 1.2), and (c) ML classification of the IKONOS 49 image.

Figure 5-1: Tama Forest Science Garden, Hachioji managed by FFPRI Tama. 57

Figure 5-2: Spectral data acquisition of forty five flowering cherry cultivars using (a) plant probe and (b) pistol grip. 59

26

6

Figure 5-3: Spectral properties of forty five cherry blossoms cultivars at (a) petal and (b) branch levels.

Figure 5-4: Relationship identification between spectral reflectance measured using pistol and plant probe for pink, green and yellow elements.

Figure 5-5: Relationship among colours estimated using VI at (a) petal level and (b) branch level. 68

Figure 5-6: Cherry blossoms colour estimation using spectral properties for green, light pink, pink and white cherry cultivars measured at (a) petal level and (b) branch level. Different lowercase letters indicate significant differences in means among colours (p < 0.05, multiple comparisons for GLMM). 71

Figure 5-7: Characteristics of each colour group that represents cherry cultivars proportions and compositions of twigs, flowers and leaves. 75

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2-1: Forty five cherry cultivars from twelve taxonomy groups8

Table 4-1: Number of training pixels and test pixels for each class for ML and MTMFclassification.46

Table 4-2: Accuracy assessment for Maximum Likelihood (ML) and Mixture Tuned MatchedFiltering (MTMF) classifications of flowering SY trees. The values for each class represent thenumber of ground-truthed points used to evaluate the accuracy of classification.52

Table 5-1: Vegetation indices used in this study to identify cherry blossoms colours.61

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

UHI	-	Urban heat island	
IFOV	-	Instantaneous field of view	
SMA	-	Spectral Mixture Analysis	
NIR	-	Near Infrared	
JMA	-	Japan Meteorological Agency	
AVHRR	-	Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer	
MODIS	-	Moderate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer	
EVI	-	Enhanced Vegetation Index	
PRI	-	Photochemical Reflectance Index	
RMSE	-	Root mean square error	
LMM	-	Linear Mixed Model	
NLMM	-	Non-linear Mixed Model	
N-FINDR	-	Random N-finder	
ML	-	Maximum likelihood	
MTMF	-	Mixture tuned matched filtering	

UTM	-	Universal transverse Mercator
WGS84	-	World geodetic systems 1984
GPS	-	Global positioning systems
GLCM	-	Gray level co-occurrence matrix
TD	-	Transform divergence
MT	-	Mixture tuning
MF	-	Matched filter
OA	-	Overall accuracy
AVIRIS	-	Airborne Visible / Infrared Imaging Spectrometer
TFSG	-	Tama Forest Science Garden
FFPRI	-	Forestry and Forest Products Research Institute
MCARI	-	Modified Chlorophyll Absorption Index
MARI	-	Modified Anthocyanin Reflectance Index
CRI	-	Carotenoid Reflectance Index
ANOVA	-	Analysis of Variance
VI	-	Vegetation Index

Chapter 1

General Introduction

1.1 Significance of studies on urbanization

Recently, urban growth is increasing rapidly where 45% of populations in the world are living in urban areas and estimates to increase to over than 60% in 2030 (United Nations, 2007). The urban area is expected to continue to grow in the future in emergence of very large urban agglomerations in developing country (Berry, 1990; United Nations, 2007). This is due to localization of population from rural to urban area. Urbanization extremely influence biodiversity and ecosystem function as well as climate and quality of life (Luck and Wu 2002; Li et al., 2011). One of the ecological consequences of urbanization is the urban heat island (UHI) effect, which leads to higher temperature in urban area than surrounding suburban or rural areas. UHI effect is one of the global climate change indicator that burden urban environments especially urban vegetation phenological event (Li et al. 2011).

1.2 Effects of urbanization on phenological events

Plant phenology has received much attention as it was strongly controlled by climate (Gordo and Sanz 2010). For example, Fitter et al. (1995) found that flowering timing in 90% of 243 studied plant species in England was significantly related to temperatures where the overwhelming majority of plants were able to tune their flowering dates accordingly to particular temperature condition of each year. In addition, Doi and Katano (2008) found that spring phenological events and autumn phenological events have been advanced and delayed, respectively, in recent decades, and both events tend to extend the length of growing season. Meanwhile, Aono and Kazui (2008) found that spring phenological events of cherry blossom for 732 years in Kyoto has changed according to imbalance temperature. Thus, phenological event monitoring is crucial to be monitored. However, lack of spatiotemporal data might be one of limitation to study phenological event (Numata et al., 2003, 2013; Badeck et al., 2004).

1.3 Remote sensing approach for monitoring plant phenological events

Remote sensing technology has been utilized in recent years at regional and geographical scale to assess inter-annual variation in phenology of deciduous vegetation (Delbart et al. 2006). Satellite remotely senses and measures the surface radiation based on visible and infrared wavelengths to monitor phenological cycle (Badeck et al. 2004). Satellite data and ground measurement can provide complementary information as the surface radiation measured by satellite can provide photosynthesis information which correlates with ground data especially the

change of reflectance across red-edge wavelength which shows the characteristics features of photosynthesis active, chlorophyll-bearing plant organ (Myneni et al. 1997). Moreover, satellite data have capability to provide temporally frequent data where inter-annual variations and temporal trends in phenology can be observed. As satellite data can provide spatial data at large area extent, phenological pattern of entire globe especially place without ground observation can be carried out (Badeck et al. 2004; Botta et al. 2000).

However, mixed pixels occurrences in satellite image have challenged phenological studies as most satellites that provide temporally frequent data have coarse spatial resolution. High heterogeneity area like urban area with multiple land cover types may cause mixed pixels frequently occurred in coarse spatial resolution satellite image. Mixed pixels occurrences were inevitable when the target is smaller than instantaneous field of view (IFOV). Mixed pixels occurrences caused by multiple spectral responses in an IFOV where those spectral were mixed (Keshava and Mustard, 2002; Kanniah et. al., 2007; Boardman and Kruse, 2011; Quintano et. al., 2012). Due to spectrally mixed, observation on urban plant phenological events at landscape level will be a challenge. Despite that, remote sensing experts found that spectral mixing also a challenge to monitor phenological stages at canopy level. Spectral mixing occurrences at canopy levels due to plant canopy structure and spectral reflectance from soil. Therefore, to overcome mixed pixels at landscape level and spectral mixing at canopy level, researchers have developed spectral mixture analysis (SMA) approach which will be further discuss in Chapter 2.

1.4 Cherry blossom phenological events and its cultivation history

Flowering cherries are the most popular ornamental trees in Japan and flower synchronously in the spring in temperate zones of the Northern Hemisphere. Flowering cherries are of interest because they provide social and economic benefits from cherry blossom viewing, and they provide important information on the long-term impacts of climate change (Aono & Saito, 2010; Aono, 2014; Primack et al., 2009). Researchers have carried out numerous of studies on cherries flowering events and cultivation. This is because flowering cherries spring phenological event has shifted due to climate change (Aono, 1997; Yasuyuki Aono & Saito, 2010; Yasuyuki Aono, 2014). Thus, monitoring flowering cherries spring phenological event at landscape level is essential especially flowering cherries that been planted in urban areas. However, monitoring flowering cherries is challenging because urban environments are highly heterogeneous and the flowers produce a weak spectral signal. Besides that, there are more than hundreds flowering cherries in Japan.

Flowering cherries have been cultivated for more than 1,000 years (Flower Association of Japan 1982; Kuitert 1999). In Japan, more than 200 traditional cultivars are known (Kobayashi 1992), and they show diverse floral characteristics, including traits seldom found in the wild. Morphological studies on Japanese flowering cherry cultivars were initiated in the early twentieth century (Koidzumi 1913; Miyoshi 1916; Wilson 1916). Later works established a taxonomy for these cultivars (Flower Association of Japan 1982; Kawasaki 1993) that is now widely accepted (Ohba et al. 2007). Due to high number of flowering cherry cultivars, there are variations in their

morphology and phylogeny trait. Thus, this variations made monitoring at landscape level more challenging due to its canopy structure and also various number of cultivars.

1.5 Research Objectives

The aim of this study is to develop remote sensing technology to monitor reproductive phenology in urban ecosystem. Numerous of studies on plant phenology that utilized remotely sensed data have been carried out (Reed et al. 1994; Zhang et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2001). However, there are no attempt was carried out on plant reproductive organ except leaves. To achieve the aim of this study, a few objectives have been set up: (i) to estimate flowering cherry trees in a urban landscape using remote-sensing approach: Landscape level and (iii) to identify inter-specific variations in spectral properties of flowers by developing spectral library.

This study emphasize on the ability of remote sensing technique to estimate plant flowering phenology in urban ecosystems (Figure 1-1). In Chapter 2, spectral mixture analysis would be explained in details and it contribution to monitor plant flowering phenology. In Chapter 3, flowering cherry in urban park was identified at landscape level by utilizing IKONOS image. In this chapter, spectral mixture analysis and traditional image classifications abilities to identify flowering cherry. Spectral mixing is possible at canopy level where spectral variability from different plant reproductive organs. Spectral properties of cherry cultivars and inter-specific differences in spectral properties variations were identified in Chapter 5 to develop flowering cherry spectral library. As a conclusion, results obtained in this thesis indicate that remote sensing technology have potential to monitor flowering plant spring phenological event in high heterogeneous urban landscape as it can be identified by using soft classifier and the accuracy of the classification can be improved by utilizing spectral library obtained in Chapter 5. Therefore, remote sensing techniques can be used to improve flowering plant management in urban area effectively as flowering plant like cherry blossoms were of interest in nature-based tourism during spring season and it give high impact on social and economic benefits.



Figure 1-1: Structure of this thesis

Chapter 2

Materials and Methodology

2.1 Materials

2.1.1 Cherry blossoms

Forty five flowering cherry cultivars from twelve taxonomy groups were collected (as listed in Table 1) from Tama Forest Science Garden (TFSG; Hachioji, Tokyo, Japan) of the Forestry and Forest Products Research Institute (FFPRI). Flowering cherries (members of Prunus subgenus Cerasus, Rosaceae) are the most popular ornamental trees in Japan, and have been cultivated for more than 1,000 years (Flower Association of Japan 1982, Kuitert 1999). There are more than 200 traditional cultivars in Japan (Kobayashi 1992), which mainly differ in flower color, form, size and number of petals. Some have been exported widely and are grown world-wide. Most cultivars have been clonally propagated to avoid the dilution or loss of their unique characteristics and many are believed to have originated from native Japanese taxa (Kawasaki 1993, Koidzumi 1913, Kuitert 1999, Miyoshi 1916) (Table 2-1).

Table 2-1: Forty five cherry cultivars from twelve taxonomy groups

	Taxonomy groups	Flower cherry cultivars
1	Prunus lannesiana	(1)Matsume hayazaki, (2)Kyoto-no-mikurumagaeshi, (3)Angyou-no-shirayuki, (4)Angyou-no-ukon, (5)Kyoto- no-omuro ariake, (6)Angyou no Yokihi, (7)Angyou-no- shirotae, (8)Angyou-no-fukurokujyu, (9)Angyou-no- fugenzo, (10)Angyou-no-ichiyo, (11) Gioiko, (12)Angyou-no-shogetsu, (13) Sano-no-Taihaku, (14) Jindai-no-surugadai-nioi, (15) Uzu-zakura, (16) Kyoto-no- ohsawazakura, (17) Angyou-no-ojochin, (18) Beni-yutaka, (19) Sarasa, (20) Angyou-no-Edo,(21) Angyou-no- hatazakura, (22) Shizuka
2	<i>P. incisa var. incisa</i> (1 cultivar)	Kiyosumi-no-mamezakura
3	<i>P. campanulata</i> (Wild Cherry)	Mishima-no-kanhizakura
4	Prunus	Yoko
5	$P. \times yedoensis$ (4 cultivars)	(1) Somei yoshino, (2) Soto-ori-hime, (3) Sendai Yoshino(4) Akebono
6	P. jamasakura (6 cultivars)	 (1) Sakunami yamazakura, (2) Wild yamazakura, (3) Tsukushi zakura, (4) Mishima-no-sendaiya, (5) Kyoto- no-hiyoshizakura, (6) Keta-shirokiku
7	<i>P. pendula</i> (3 cultivars)	(1) Taiunji-no-shidarezakura, (2) Chichibu benishidare,(3) Sano-no-yaebenishidare
8	P. kanzakura (2 cultivar)	(1)Kanzakura, (2) Kawazu-zakura
9	P. incisa var. Incisa (Kinkiensis)	Yamasaki-no-kinkimamezakura
10	P. × takaenakae	Mishima-no-tokaizakura
11	$P. \times subhirtella$	Koshi-no-higan
12	P. taiwaniana	Yuki-no-mushazakura

2.1.2 Morphological data

Biological properties of cherry cultivar were examined by referring to morphology and phylogeny data of twenty three cherry cultivars obtained from published book by Parks and Open Space Association of Japan and FFPRI databased (http://db1.ffpritmk.affrc.go.jp/sakura/home.php) which contain information on diameter of flower, number of petal of each cultivar, characteristic of flower layer and color of each cultivar.

To identify the relationships of cherry cultivars spectral properties with other cherry cultivar biological properties (i.e. chemical content in the petal), few vegetation indices were identify in order to obtained information on chemical content in the flower petal by using spectral information.

2.1.3 Remotely sensed data

Multispectral IKONOS image [four bands: blue (445–516 nm), green (506–595 nm), red (632–698 nm), and near infra-red (NIR; 752–853 nm)] with 4-m resolution was used. The IKONOS data were recorded over the study area on 1 April 2006 and were purchased from Pasco, Japan. The image was chosen because flowering cherry was in full bloom at the time, according to information provided by the Japanese Meteorological Agency (JMA). The purchased data were radiometrically corrected and geo-referenced to the Universal Transverse Mercator (UTM)

coordinate system, zone 54, WGS84 datum. This data were used to identify flowering cherry tree at landscape level which will be further explained in Chapter 4.

2.2 Methodology

2.2.1 Spectral data collection

Forty five flowering cherry cultivars samples were collected in TFSG from end of March until end of April, 2014. Spectral data were acquired by using hyperspectral radiometer (ASD Fieldspec Pro). Spectral data were collected at a spectral range $0.35-2.5 \mu m$ with spectral interval 3.3 nm. The spectral reflectance of each cultivar were measured in a laboratory under dark conditions using a spectroradiometer mounted at a nadir position 20 cm above the target with a 25° field of view. We recorded ten readings for each sample and calculated the average of spectral data for further analyses. The sensor was calibrated using a white Spectralon panel prior to data collection.

2.2.2 Moving average

In the field of digital signal processing, the definition of a spectrum $s_0(\lambda)$ in Eq. (2-2) observed by a spectrometer is given by the sum of the true signal of the spectrum $s_t(\lambda)$ and the noise $n(\lambda)$ where λ indicates wavelength.

$$s_0(\lambda) = s_t(\lambda) + n(\lambda)$$

(2-1)

Thus, the definition of spectral smoothing is the estimation of $s_t(\lambda)$ in Eq. 2-2 from the observed spectrum $s_o(\lambda)$. An estimate $\hat{s}_t(\lambda)$ can be calculated by the convolution of the observed spectrum $s_o(\lambda)$ with a weighting function (i.e. smoothing filter) $g(\lambda)$ chosen by the practitioner:

$$s_t(\lambda) = s_0(\lambda) * g(\lambda)$$
(2-2)

The operator * denotes convolution integral (Oppenheim and Schafer, 1975; Lyon, 2004). There are many types of smoothing filters $g(\lambda)$ adopted by remote sensing practitioners for hyperspectral applications including linear and non-linear methods (Savitzky and Golay 1964; Kawata and Minami, 1984; Tsai and Philpot, 1998; Foody et al., 2004; Schmidt and Skidmore, 2004). The most popularly used smoothing filters is moving average (Vaiphasa 2006).

A mean filter simply takes the mean spectral value of all points within the specified window as the new value of the middle point of the window in Eq. 2-3.

$$\hat{s}(\lambda) = \frac{\sum s(\lambda_i)}{n}$$

(2-3)

where n (number of sampling points) is the filter size and j is the index of the middle point of the filter. If the user specifies an even number of points as the filter size, the mean is assigned as the new value of the nearest point right of the center (longer wavelength).

Chapter 3

A Review on Spectral Mixture Analysis: The Contribution to Plant Flowering Phenology Study in Urban Landscape

3.1 Issues in monitoring plant phenology using remote sensing approach

Phenology, by definition, means the timing of recurring biological phases (e.g. unfolding of leaves) (Linderholm 2006; Menzel et al. 2006). Phenology of many organism types in terrestrial ecosystems has been clearly identified to be disturbed by climatic changes (Walther et al. 2002; Parmesan and Yohe 2003; Root et al. 2003). In recent years, remote sensing satellite data have been used at regional and global geographic scales as an objective means to assess the inter-annual variations in the phenology of deciduous vegetation.

The majority of remote sensing efforts across the region have fit vegetation growth curves as remote sensing dataset able to provide spatially and temporally extend data, such as AVHRR and MODIS (Liang et al. 2011; Beurs and Henebry 2010; Fisher et al. 2006). For example, White et al.(1997) compared AVHRR derived Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) to lilac leaf out with a mean absolute error of 26 days. A MODIS derived Enhanced Vegetation Index (EVI) was used by Zhang et al. (2003) to predict full canopy cover at Hubbard Brook with a mean absolute error of 10 days. Liang et al. (2011) improved accuracy to a mean absolute error of 2 days using MODIS derived EVI and weighting field observations by dominant forest community type. However, these studies are utilizing coarse spatial resolution data which is several scale-based limitations at regional perspective especially urban landscape. This due to large degree of heterogeneity in urban landscape (mixed pixels) the use of such coarse resolution assessments limits the evaluation of spatial variability in phenology (Fisher et al., 2006; Ibanez et al., 2010; Kramer and Hänninen, 2009).

Most studies have implemented Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) derived from the NOAA/AVHRR (Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer) sensors for some time now to evaluate phenological characteristics over larger areas and time periods (Badeck et al. 2004; Doktor et al. 2009; Bégué et al. 2011). Other studies have also implemented new sensors with a higher spectral and spatial resolution for deriving vegetation phenology such as MODIS (MODerate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer) and SPOT-VEGETATION (Jönsson et al. 2010; S. Li et al. 2010). Several authors have used the NDVI temporal profile to derive and model phenological key stages such as budburst and senescence (e.g. Botta et al. 2000), whereas Myneni et al. (1997) used the NDVI to monitor plant growth. However, deriving and modelling phenology based on the NDVI is not always straightforward and subject to some difficulties. Deriving the phenology in heterogeneous landscapes such as urban area with several species of vegetation and other land cover types can therefore be problematic (Doktor et al. 2009; Hu, Inannen, and Miller 2000; Schwartz and Reed 1999; Lausch et al. 2015). The identification of plant phenology based only on certain spectral wavelengths limits the opportunity to investigate the significance of other important biochemical–biophysical vegetation parameters to characterise the phenological changes to vegetation. Remote sensing could also detect such changes by using wavelengths outside the range included in NDVI (Nakaji et al. 2006; Jönsson et al. 2010; Grace et al. 2007). Hyperspectral remote-sensing data have a high spectral range of 400–2500 nm with a spectral resolution of 2.5–10 per spectral band. They are thus ideally suited to answer questions about deriving indicators of seasonal vegetation changes. Hyperspectral imagery has been applied more frequently over recent years. With the launch of the satellite hyperspectral sensors EnMAP (Environmental Mapping and Analysis Program) foreseen for 2017, the routine implementation of hyperspectral satellites will be possible for a more precise spectral diagnostic and quantitative monitoring of the status and phenology of vegetation over larger areas (Lausch et al. 2015).

Previous investigations based on the implementation of airborne hyperspectral sensors show that in addition to the previously used phenology indicators, there are others that will be able to model the senescence of vegetation over time more accurately (Ye et al. 2009; Filella et al. 2004; Nakaji, Oguma, and Fujinuma 2006). In this way, Ye et al. (2009) and Dzikiti et al. (2011) were able to show in their investigations on citrus vegetation based on hyperspectral imagery that the photochemical reflectance index (PRI) is very suitable for characterising vegetation phenology. Nakaji et al. (2006) were also able to quantify seasonal changes in coniferous forests by using the PRI. Kneubühler (2002) also confirms that the phenological stages can be differentiated from one another by looking at the water content of the vegetation. Kneubühler (2002) even considers the water content of vegetation to be one of the most promising vegetation parameters used to estimate and derive phenological stages. Filella et al. (2004) looked at how the remote sensing vegetation indices NDVI and PRI responded to seasonal and annual changes in an early successional stage of the canopy for Mediterranean coastal shrubland. They were able to show that the NDVI and PRI are good indicators strongly reflecting the species.

So far, those studies were focusing on plant leaves only and there are no plant phenology monitoring was carried out based on plant reproductive organs spectral signal as they believed flower spectral signal are weak and it is impossible to monitor plant phenology especially in high heterogeneous urban landscape (Chen et al. 2009). However, by utilizing high spatial resolution and hyperspectral remote sensing data and availability of spectral mixture analysis in remote sensing technique, plant spring phenology of urban plant can be identify more accurately based on plant reproductive organ spectral signal. In the following subsections, the fundamental concepts related to the extraction of biophysical parameters of vegetation, particularly in identifying vegetation species from spatial and spectral aspects were discussed.

3.1 Plant spectral characteristics

Most of the studies at the initial stage are focused on spectra measured from leaves only. (e.g. Miller & O'Neill 1997; Daughtry 2001). Some later studies have selected components of plant stands such as branches of tree, stacks of branches, barks and soil (e.g. Williams 1991). Detailed plant characteristics, such as the structure of plant canopies and their physiological condition may valuable in monitoring plant physiological status (Avissar 1996). However, there are less studies focused on plant reproductive organs to monitor plant physiological status. This is may be because of spectral signal characteristics of plant reproductive organs are weak and not suitable to be used in high heterogeneous urban landscape. Nevertheless, exploration on spectral properties of plant reproductive organs are important as it may contribute to spectral reflectance at crown canopy level. In addition, flowering status of plant could reflect ecological process in assessing plant phenological response to global warming (Chen et al. 2009). Herold et al. (2004) suggest that the visible region of the electromagnetic spectrum provides the most prominent spectral information required for separating urban land cover materials. Moreover, most of researchers found that visible and near infrared are the most pertinent spectral region to identify vegetation (Gates et al. 1965). Thus, plant reproductive organs may also have their sensitive spectral regions as leaves. Therefore, in order to carry out spectral analysis in monitoring plant phenology, the knowledge on factor's that controlling plant reflectance is important.

There are few dominant factors controlling leaf reflectance in the region from 0.35 to 2.6 μ m, namely various leaf pigments in the palisade mesophyll, including the chlorophyll a and b, and β -carotene. Pioneering research demonstrated the importance of understanding how pigments, internal scattering and leaf water contents affects the reflectance and transmittance properties of leaves (Gausman et al. 1969; Gates et al. 1965; Allen and Richardson 1968; Knipling 1970). The spectral reflectance characteristic of healthy, green vegetation for the wavelength interval 0.4-2.6 μ m is shown in Figure 3-1. It shows that the primary chlorophyll absorption bands occur at 0.43-0.45 μ m and 0.65-0.66 μ m in the visible region while the primary water absorption bands occur at 0.97, 1.19, 1.45, 1.94, and 2.7 μ m.



Figure 3-1: Spectral properties of a healthy, green vegetation for the wavelength interval 0.4 to 2.6 µm (after Hoffer, 1978)

3.2 Plant spatial characteristics

As been discussed in previous section, there are few factors that influenced plant spectral reflectance. Other than the factors that dominate plant spectral reflectance, there are also other attributes at leaf, branch and canopy level that affect the spectral properties of plants. At leaf scale, the spectral reflectance recorded was controlled by (1) leaf biochemical properties (e.g water, photosynthetic pigments, structural carbohydrates) which create wavelength specific absorption features and (2) leaf morphology (e.g. cell-wall thickness, air spaces, cuticle wax) that affect photon scattering (Asner 1998; Dar a. Roberts et al. 2004). Spectral variability at visible region are low due to strong absorption by chlorophyll (Cochrane 2000). The spectral response at near infrared gives high transmittance and reflectance result from photon scattering within leaf air-cell wall interfaces, such as in spongy mesophyll (Grant, 1987; Woolley, 1971). In shortwave infrared 1 (SWIR1) and shortwave infrared 2 (SWIR2), water absorption tends to obscure other absorption features produced by biochemical constituents (e.g., lignin and cellulose) (Asner, 1998).

At the branch scale, the spatial arrangement of canopy elements (for example, leaves, shoots, reproductive organs, bark) and their light-absorbing and scattering properties dominate. The electromagnetic radiation scatters among these components will tend to increase the expression of leaf biochemical absorption features, especially within crowns with large, densely-distributed and/or horizontally-oriented leaves (Asner, 1998). Relative to leaf scales, these factors are known to increase branch-scale spectral variability and enhance separability of certain vegetation and broadleaf trees (Roberts et al., 2004). This has been proven by Fung et al. (1998)

by using a laboratory derived, branch-scale hyperspectral data (400–900 nm, 90 bands) and a linear discriminant classifier to discriminate 12 subtropical tree species.

The electromagnetic radiation scattering received by the sensors at canopy scale was depended on architectural arrangement of vegetation and other non-vegetation components that exist within the canopy (Asner, 1998). Aardt and Wynne (2007) have shown that the spectrum within visible, near infrared and shortwave infrared regions are useful for discriminating species of temperate forest conifer and hardwood species when using in situ crown-scale hyperspectral data (sunlit sides of crowns). By using the spectral derivatives analysis, the best overall classification accuracies of 84% were achieved for conifer species and 93% for hardwood species. Cochrane (2000) provides the investigation of tropical forest crown-scale hyperspectral data for automated species recognition (350–1050 nm data). The study used laboratory spectra from 11 tree species to simulate branch and crown scales. From the study, it was proven that the species discrimination was possible at crown scales, while the accuracy decrease at branch and leaf scales. Crown-scale spectra were best separated in the visible-near infrared transition (i.e., the ''red edge'') and near infrared regions.

Most studies carried out at leaf, branch and canopy level focused on plant leaves in forest and no study was discovered on flowering plant in urban landscape like cherry blossoms. Cherry blossom was grouped into two type of cherry blossom which is (1) the flower blooms before the leaf flushing and (2) the flower blooms as the leaf flushed. Many studies have reported the factors that controlling plant flowers (e.g. Chittka & Shmida 1994; Arnold et al. 2010) where flower also have similar characteristics that control its spectral reflectance. For example, pigments existed in the flower (e.g. anthocyanin and carotenoid) was the factor that controlling spectral reflectance. However, no further study was carried out at flower, branch and canopy level of flowering plant.

3.3 Temporal changes in plant characteristics

Temporal changes in plant characteristics play an important role in identification of plant types or plant biophysical parameters extraction from remotely sensed data. Intimate knowledge of plants temporal phenological cycle is necessary for selecting the most appropriate date for data collection especially for flowering plant phenology.

Plant spectral reflectance properties can be influenced by background soil or understory materials present that cause spectral properties different due to different in plant percent canopy closure, soil moisture, and biomass. Discrimination of two different plant types is possible when the proportion background materials present within instantaneous field of view. The amount of understory background materials present is largely a function of the stage of the plant in its phenological cycle. Thus, identification of phenological cycle characteristics of flowering plant at initial stage is essential in identifying tree species using remotely sensed data. This information is then used to determine the optimum time of the year to collect the remotely sensed data when discriminating one vegetation type from another.
There is another important temporal factor which cannot be overlooked, that is, the plant productive growth period. All vegetation needs water to grow. The productive growth period is always associated with the most intense periods of precipitation and associated cloud cover. As a result, the identification of the optimum date of remotely sensed data must be planned using the phenological calendar with the consideration of spectral limitation, as passive mode remote sensing always has cloud coverage problem. If considerable clouds free being an important criteria, then higher temporal resolution sensor may be needed. It is useful to review the phenological cycles of both natural plant systems and managed agricultural systems in order to gain an insight as how important the cycles are when attempting to use remote sensing to extract the vegetation biophysical parameters (Jensen, 2000).

However, monitoring plant phenological cycle using remotely sensed data was challenging especially for monitoring spring phenology in urban area. Spatially and spectral extend dataset are needed in order to monitor spring phenology in urban area due to multiple land cover type in urban ecosystems may cause mixed pixel. Nevertheless, not all high spatial resolution satellite image has temporally frequent data. Therefore, spectral mixture analysis (SMA) approach might be usable in monitoring spring phenology in urban ecosystems. According to Keshava and Mustard (2002), spectral unmixing is a process of decomposing mixed pixels into a collection of constituents spectra or endmembers and a set of corresponding fractions called abundances which indicates the proportions of each endmembers in a scene. Endmembers are spectra that is a proxies for materials on the ground and normally it's corresponds to familiar microscopic object in the scene (Keshava and Mustard 2002; Adams and Gillespie 2006).

3.4 Hard and soft classifications

Image classification approaches have been used to identify tree species and their composition (Foody and Cutler 2006) to detect land use changes (Kerr & Ostrovsky 2003; Munyati 2000), and to identify plant conditions (Zhang et al. 2014) based on the spectral signal of canopy greenness. Two approaches have been used in previous studies: (1) hard classification and (2) soft classification. Hard classification selects the class label with the greatest likelihood of being correct and unambiguously assigns each pixel to a single class (Schowengerdt, 2006; Foody, 2010). The decision boundaries of the feature space are well defined for hard classification. In soft classification, pixels are assigned based on the relative abundance of each class in the spatially and spectrally integrated multi-spectrum of each pixel (Schowengerdt, 2006). Therefore, the decision boundaries of the feature space are considered fuzzy (Schowengerdt, 2006) in soft classification because each pixel can have multiple or partial class memberships (Foody, 2002 and Wang 1990). Due to its ability to assign multiple classes to a single pixel, soft classification has been widely used to monitor mineral, soil, and vegetation status, especially in highly heterogeneous areas, because it can divide multiple spectral responses within a pixel and provide proportional information for each class.

Spectral mixture analysis (SMA) a part of soft classification approach can be implemented without constrains (e.g., Harsanyi & Chang 1994), but physically meaningful abundance estimates are often obtained by constraining the coefficients to sum to unity and to be positive (Adams et al. 1993). The accuracy of SMA is often quantified based on the fit between the modeled and observed mixed spectral signals. Model fit can be assessed by an error metric such as the residual term ε (Rogge et al. 2006) or the Root Mean Square error (RMSE; Roberts et al. 1998). In cases where accurate ground reference data are available, the suitability of the selected endmembers and the quality of the subpixel abundance estimates can be assessed more reliably by checking the discrepancy between the estimated and real endmember fractions (Plaza et al. 2004). The fraction abundance error (Rogge et al., 2006; Somers et al. 2009) and the coefficient of determination (Elmore et al. 2000; McGwire 2000; Zhang et al. 2004) are widely used discrepancy measures.

3.5 Linear Mixed Model

According to Somers et al. (2011), generally mixed pixels can be modelled either by using linear mixed model (LMM) or nonlinear mixed model (NLMM). Mixed pixels can be considered as linear if the features or mixtures of the pixels components appeared in spatially segregate pattern as shown in Figure 3-2 (Keshava and Mustard, 2002). Figure 3-2 shows that the spectral reflectance appeared in systematic linear combinations without interference from others reflectance. This systematic linear combination of mixtures known as macroscopic mixtures (Heinz and Chang, 2001; Singer and McCord, 1979). However, systematic reflectance is depending on the heterogeneity of the land surface and it should be spatially segregate pattern. High heterogeneity of ground surface may affects the systematic linear combinations of spectral reflectance due to reflectance scatterings from other materials existed in that area.



Figure 3-2: Linear mixed model theory

(Modified from Bioucas-Dias et al., 2012)

To achieve satisfactory of abundance results, two abundances constrain should be taken into considerations which are (1) non-negativity and (2) sum-to-one (Raksunthorn and Du, 2010; Raksunthorn and Du, 2009; Chen et al., 2013). Raksunthorn and Du (2009) stated that LMM may provide satisfactory results as it ignoring multiple scattering effects but, too many endmembers involved in LMM may result abundances estimations error as the model sensitive to the noise, atmospheric contamination and trivial spectral variations. LMM has been utilized in many types of applications study such as mineral soil (Mustard & Pieters, 1987, 1989; Nash & Conel, 1974; Shipman & Adams, 1987) and vegetation (e.g. Arai, 2008; Borel & Gerstl, 1994; Chen & Vierling, 2006; Huete, 1986; Ray & Murray, 1996; Roberts et al., 1993; Somers et al., 2009; Zarco-Tejada et al., 2001). Although LMM has obvious advantage, in some situations, it may be not appropriate due to multiple light scattering effects especially when observing complex vegetated surfaces (Chen et al., 2013; Ray and Murray, 1996). Therefore, LMM might be not giving encourage results to study phenological pattern of flowering due to the complexity of tree structure and soil background effects especially trees in tropics which have high density of forested area. High complexity of tree structures needs more than two endmembers to decompose mixed pixel problem and may cause multiple light scattering from other endmembers. Therefore, nonlinear mixed model is better to be used to study phenological pattern of flowering plant.

3.6 Endmember selection

Endmember selection plays an important role to obtain optimum results of Spectral Mixture Analysis (SMA)(Somers et al., 2011; Elmore, 2000) especially in plant phenological studies. As stated in previous section, too many endmembers may cause misleading unmixing output. Raksuntorn and Du (2010) said that endmembers selections also depending on the number of bands of the data used. The number of endmembers cannot exceed the number of bands. As the hyperspectral data was used for the study, the number of endmember can be more than two but if multispectral data were used, the number of endmember cannot exceed than two endmember (Raksunthorn and Du, 2009).

Thus, many types of endmembers selection method have been proposed to fulfil SMA requirement for example N-FINDR (Winter, 1999), pixel purity index (PPI, Boardman et al., 1995), and virtual endmembers (Tompkins et al., 1997). Endmember also can be defined by building spectral library based on the spectral reflectance collected using spectro-radiometer (e.g. Hassan and Hashim, 2011; Asner and Lobell, 2000; Roberts et al., 1998).

3.7 Endmember variability in plant

SMA provides fractions estimates accuracy that always affected by residual spectral errors caused by inaccurate atmospheric corrections, insufficient signal-to-noise ratio and model structure input (Borel and Gerstl, 1994). Bateson et al. (2000) add that SMA might be compromised by variation of canopy structure and biochemistry when a single endmember spectrum represents top-of-canopy reflectance. Meanwhile Asner (1998) emphasized that plants reflectance would be influenced by primarily functions of tissue (leaf, woody stem, and standing litter), optical properties of the plants itself, canopy biophysical attributes (e.g. leaf and stem area, leaf and stem orientation and foliage clumping), soil reflectance, illumination condition and viewing geometry. Thus, for flowering phenology study that applying SMA, biochemical of the flower should be extract first for endmember selection and to avoid endmember variability during SMA process.

Endmember variability reduction has been used to achieve abundance optimization. Endmember variability can be classified into two types (1) variability within an endmember class (intra-class variability) (Somers et al., 2011) and (2) the similarity among endmember (inter-class variability) (Zhang et al., 2006). For plant applications, the main problem usually classified as inter-class variability due to similarity of spectral reflectance among endmembers. For example, crops and weeds spectral reflectance almost similar in Somers et al. (2009) study. Thus, the accuracy of classification would be low. Gong and Zhang (1999) stated that spectral reflectance similarity among endmembers may lead to unstable inverse matrix and hampers the estimation accuracy. Numerous of studies regarding endmember variability reduction approaches have been carried out as reviewed by Somers et al. (2011).

3.8 Summary

Plant phenology study has been carried out by many scientists using remote sensing technology. However, most of the studies are fully utilized spectral information of plant leaves. On the other hand, most of them are utilizing normalized different vegetation index (NDVI) to monitor plant phenology. There are few studies are focusing on spring phenological event using NDVI and some of studies have utilized hyperspectral data to monitor plant phenology. However, there are no study use spectral information of reproductive organ which may also contribute to spectral reflectance at branch to crown level as most scientist believed that plant reproductive organs have weak spectral signal. In addition monitoring spring phenological event in urban ecosystems using coarse spatial resolution was challenging as it contain multiple land cover types that cause mixed pixels. Thus, utilizing spectral mixture analysis (SMA) might be one of solution to monitor spring phenological event by using spectral information of plant reproductive organs. In order to achieve abundance satisfactory in SMA, an endmember selection is important to be taken into considerations especially for plants phenological studies. This is because plants have complex structure where every single part of plants may reflect the radiance from sun towards sensor including chemical content in the plants. Therefore, for spring phenology study, endmember variability reductions plays a crucial role in SMA as flower may contains similar water content and chemical with other parts of the tree. Most of the studies reviewed mostly focused on canopy layer of the plants including nonphotosythetic part and soil. However, flower has been neglected as it gives weak reflectance especially in visible spectrum but flower may reflect high reflectance in infrared spectrum as it contains water.

Chapter 4

Remote Detection of Flowering Somei Yoshino (*Prunus × yedoensis*) in an Urban Park using IKONOS Imagery: Comparison of Hard and Soft Classifiers

4.1 Introduction

Plant phenology is gaining attention as an important indicator of global and local climate change. Ground observations on a large spatial scale are expensive and time consuming, so remotely sensed data have been used to detect changes in plant phenology, such as leaf-out, senescence and dormancy (Reed et al. 1994; Zhang et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2001), and flowering (Zhang et al. 2003; Delbart et al. 2006; Ahl et al. 2006; Testa 2014). Most studies have focused on changes in basic vegetation indices, such as the Normalised Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) (Zhang et al. 2003; Delbart et al. 2006; Ahl et al. 2006). However, vegetation indices do not utilise the full information content of remotely sensed imagery in the way that image classification methods can (Foody and Cutler 2006), especially for phenological events. Vegetation indices typically focus on certain spectral bands that represent the spectral reflectance of canopy greenness, and therefore, provide little information on flowering status, flower abundance, and flowering dates (Chen et al. 2009). Moreover, the spectral bands used by vegetation indices may

sometimes represent ground features such as soil that can cause errors in classifying land cover type (Huete 1988).

Image classification approaches have been used to identify tree species and their composition (Foody and Cutler 2006), to detect land use changes (Kerr and Ostrovsky 2003; Munyati 2000), and to identify plant condition (Zhang et al. 2014) based on the spectral signal of canopy greenness. Two approaches have been used in previous studies: (1) hard classification and (2) soft classification. Hard classification selects the class label with greatest likelihood of being correct and unambiguously assigns each pixel to a single class (Schowengerdt 2007; Foody 2002). The decision boundaries of the feature space are well defined for hard classification. In soft classification, pixels are assigned based on the relative abundance of each class in the spatially and spectrally integrated multi-spectrum of each pixel (Schowengerdt 2007). Therefore, the decision boundaries of the feature space are considered fuzzy (Schowengerdt 2007) in soft classification because each pixel can have multiple or partial class membership (Wang 1990; Foody 2002). Due to its ability to assign multiple classes to a single pixel, soft classification has been widely used to monitor mineral, soil, and vegetation status, especially in highly heterogeneous areas, because it can divide multiple spectral responses within a pixel and provide proportional information for each class.

Cherry blossoms of *Prunus* species flower synchronously in the spring in temperate zones of the Northern Hemisphere. Cherry blossoms are of interest because they provide social and economic benefits from cherry blossom viewing, and they provide important information on the long-term impacts of climate change (Aono & Saito, 2010; Aono, 2014). However, identification of cherry blossoms is challenging because urban environments are highly heterogeneous and the flowers produce a weak spectral signal. Therefore, an initial hypothesis can be made where soft classifier approach may be more useful to identify cherry blossoms in urban areas due to its ability to separate multiple spectral responses from different land cover types.

In this study, the ability of hard and soft classifiers to identify cherry blossoms in an urban landscape from high spatial resolution images was explored. The most common cherry cultivar in Japan, Somei Yoshino (hereafter SY) (*Prunus × yedoensis*) was chosen, for identification of cherry blossoms. Maximum Likelihood (ML) was used as a hard classification method and Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering (MTMF) as a soft classification method. The accuracy of these two classifiers using was compared high-spatial-resolution IKONOS imagery of an urban park in Tokyo, Japan.

4.2 Materials and Methodology

4.2.1 Study site

The study was conducted in Yanagisawanoike Park, Hachioji City, Tokyo, Japan (35°37'06.28" N, 139°22'36.17" E, altitude 128 m). The dominant tree cultivar in the park is a

deciduous cherry, Somei Yoshino (*Prunus* × yedoensis). It is mixed with other cherry cultivars, such as Kanzakura (*Prunus sato-zakura 'Sekiyama'*), Mamezakura (*Prunus incisa*), and Shidarezakura (*Prunus sapchiana*), as well as other deciduous trees, such as Japanese red pine (*Pinus densiflora*) and hornbeam (*Carpinus laxifolia*), and evergreen trees, including camphor (*Cinnamomum camphora*), Chinese evergreen oak (*Quercus mysinaefolia*), and Japanese black pine (*Pinus thunbergii*). The mean canopy size of the flowering SY trees was 5 m and the mean height was 3 m.

4.2.2 Materials

4.2.2.1 Remotely sensed data

A multispectral IKONOS image [four bands: blue (445–516 nm), green (506–595 nm), red (632–698 nm), and near infra-red (NIR; 752–853 nm)] with 4-m resolution was used. The IKONOS data were recorded over the study area on 1st April 2006 and were purchased from Pasco, Japan. The image was chosen because SY was in full bloom at the time, according to information provided by the Japanese Meteorological Agency (JMA). The purchased data were radiometrically corrected and geo-referenced to the Universal Transverse Mercator (UTM) coordinate system, zone 54, WGS84 datum. Reflectance data conversion was conducted on the image to estimate areas of blooming SY. To avoid multiple spectral responses, asphalt roads and lakes were masked

using a threshold approach. Each features of the study site in IKONOS image were firstly digitized and overlaid in Google Earth and were measured approximately.

4.2.2.2 Spectral data collection

To validate the spectral reflectance of flowering SY in the IKONOS image, we collected spectral reflectance data of flowering SY in Yanagisawanoike Park using a spectroradiometer (ASD Fieldspec Pro) in April 2014. The data were collected at a spectral range of $0.35-2.5 \mu m$ with a spectral interval of 3.3 nm. The spectral reflectance of ten flowers from five blooming SY individuals were measured in a laboratory under dark conditions using a spectroradiometer mounted at a nadir position 20 cm above the target with a 25° field of view. Ten readings for each sample was recorded and calculated the average of spectral data. The sensor was calibrated using a white Spectralon panel prior to data collection.

4.2.2.3 Ground data collection

In addition to the spectroradiometer measurements, XY-coordinates of flowering SY trees, soil, dry grass, and evergreen trees was collected using a handheld GPS unit (Garmin GPSmap 60CSx) on 1st April 2014. According to the park manager and Google Earth, the SY trees on this

date were the same as in the 2006 imagery. We used these coordinates as reference data to assess classification accuracy.

4.2.3 Methodology

4.2.3.1 Methods used to identify flowering SY

Two types of image classification were used to identify flowering SY from IKONOS imagery: hard classification and soft, or fuzzy, classification. Maximum Likelihood (ML) was used for hard classification, as it has been widely used for many purposes, such as discrimination of tree species (Dian et al. 2013; Miao et al. 2011). Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering (MTMF) was used for soft classification because it has been used to identify targets in highly heterogeneous areas, such as urban areas, by decomposing the pixel into its constituent classes and estimating the proportion of each class.

4.2.3.1.1 Maximum Likelihood Classification

To obtain optimal classification using ML, the spatial and spectral information for a set of training pixels was first examined. We collected spatial information on texture using the Gray Level Co-occurrence Matrix (GLCM) method on the IKONOS image with a 3×3 window. The

mean, variance, entropy, homogeneity, contrast, dissimilarity, second moment, and correlation of pixels for each training area was calculated (Fig. 4-1). Because there was spatial variability and contrast among classes, textural analysis was used in addition to the spectral information to improve the classification results.



Figure 4-1: Mean values of textural features calculated from training pixels. Textural analysis conducted on the IKONOS image included mean, variance, entropy, homogeneity, contrast, dissimilarity, second moment, and correlations for each class.

Spectral information from training pixels of the IKONOS image was extracted (Fig. 4-2). The spectral pattern of each class varied enough to discriminate the classes. Dry grass had higher reflectance, and evergreen trees had lower reflectance, compared to flowering SY. However, the spectral pattern and magnitude of soil and evergreen trees were almost identical. Therefore, we conducted a spectral separability test to determine the distinctness of each class.



Figure 4-2: Mean spectral signature of the IKONOS image used to select training areas for each class.

Transform Divergence (TD) was applied to the IKONOS image to select the features with the greatest degree of statistical separability. TD is used to evaluate spectral variability among classes of training areas. A TD value of 1.90–2.00 indicates good to excellent separation between classes, while a value <1.70 indicates poor class separation (Jensen 2005). The TD results demonstrated good class separability (TD = 2.00) between flowering SY, soil, dry grass, and evergreen trees. However, the TD value was 1.73 for flowering SY and dry grass and 1.83 for flowering SY and evergreen trees, indicating weak separability of these classes. Soil and evergreen trees had even lower separability, with a TD value of 1.65. However, classes with lower separability were able to distinguish based on spatial evaluation (Fig. 4-1). Therefore, flowering SY, soil, dry grass, and evergreen trees was used as the training classes for ML classification. To obtain optimal accuracy of the ML classification, the four spectral bands of the IKONOS imagery was supplemented with four bands of local texture information (variance). Thus, a total of eight bands were used in this classification.

2.3.1.2 Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering

MTMF is a linear process of unmixing that is widely used to identify plant species (Dehaan et al. 2007; Parker Williams and Hunt 2002; Mitchell and Glenn 2009). There are two phases in the MTMF algorithm: the Matched Filter (MF) calculation to estimate abundance, and the Mixture Tuning (MT) calculation to identify false-positive results.

MT assesses the probability of an MF estimation error for each pixel based on mixing feasibility. Abundances in MTMF must obey two critical feasibility constraints: (1) they must be non-negative, and (2) the abundances for each pixel must sum to one. Calculated infeasibility represents the distance of the pixel from the line connecting the target spectrum and the background mean, measured in terms of standard deviations using the appropriate mixing distribution for the MF score of that pixel. MT and MF scores can be jointly interpreted to provide good sub-pixel detection and false-positive rejection (Boardman and Kruse 2011).

The endmember of MTMF is a spectrum representing ground surface materials (Adams and Gillespie 2006). In this study, we assigned a single endmember for MTMF classification of flowering SY by selecting ten pure pixels of flowering SY. We averaged the spectral data from the IKONOS imagery for these ten data points to create a single composite target spectra that was used as the endmember for MTMF classification.

2.3.2 Infeasibility scores

Infeasibility scores are used to confirm the classification of flowering SY from the MTMF classifier. The best match is indicated by an MF score close to one and an infeasibility score close to zero (Sugumaran et al. 2007). However, according to Brelsford and Shepherd (2014), certain spectral signatures can generate large positive MF scores that are indicated as false positives in MTMF. In this study, the cumulative distribution function (CDF) was used to identify an

infeasibility score for 36 points where flowering SY was confirmed by GPS ground-truthing. These 36 points were distributed across 40 pixels in the IKONOS imagery. The MF scores of these 40 pixels was assigned to five groups to identify the best infeasibility score, which lies between 0.01 and 0.1 and represents the highest MF score ($0.8 \le MF \le 1.2$) (Fig. 4-3).



Figure 4-3: Best infeasibility scores for 36 points of flowering SY used to identify the feasibility of Matched Filter (MF) scores.

2.3.3 Accuracy assessment

The accuracy of MTMF and ML classification of flowering SY was assessed by comparing to ground-truthed data. Both user's and producer's accuracy for both classification methods was calculated. According to Congalton (1991), producer's accuracy is the ability of the IKONOS imagery to classify a certain target (number of individual classes correctly classified / total number of reference data), while user's accuracy is the probability that a classified pixel actually represents that category (number of pixels classified on the map / number of pixels in the image that actually represent that category). The percentage of all classes correctly classified was evaluated using overall accuracy and the kappa coefficient, which measures the level of agreement of the overall accuracy. The overall accuracy and kappa coefficient was calculated as in Eq. 4-1 and 4-2:

$$OA = \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{q} n_{kk}}{n}$$

(4-1)

$$\widehat{K} = \frac{n \sum_{k=1}^{q} n_{kk} - \sum_{k=1}^{q} n_{k+} \times n_{+k}}{n^2 - \sum_{k=1}^{q} n_{k+} \times n_{+k}}$$

(4-2)

where q is the number of rows in the matrix, n_{kk} is the number of observations in row k and column k of the error matrix, n_{k+} and n_{+k} are the marginal totals of row k and column k, respectively, and n is the total number of observations.

The number of flowering SY trees in Yanagisawanoike Park is limited by the presence of a lake. This made it impossible to take a random sample of at least 50 plots for each land cover class, which is ideal. Laba et al. (2010) had a similar problem due to the limited areas of certain vegetation classes, and suggested using the largest possible number of plots. The numbers of training and test pixels used for each class in ML and MTMF classification are shown in Table 4-1.

	ML classi	fication	MTMF classification			
	Training pixels	Test pixels	Test pixels			
Flowering SY	10	36	36			
Soil	12	40	40			
Dry grass	18	40	40			
Evergreen trees	15	40	40			

Table 4-1: Number of training pixels and test pixels for each class for ML and MTMF classification.

4.3 Results

The percentages of each land cover feature in the IKONOS image of the park were: 19% SY trees, 19% asphalt roads, 18% deciduous trees, 17% evergreen trees, 15% pedestrian roads, 8% grass areas, and 4% lake (Fig. 4-4a).

The MF scores, which represent the abundance of pixels in each category, ranged from -2.698 to 2.947 (Fig. 4-4b). Pixels representing masked asphalt road and lake had negative MF scores. Thus, the MF scores were interpreted as zero target abundance, similar to previous studies (Sankey et al. 2010; Mundt, Streutker, and Glenn 2007; Robichaud et al. 2007). The 36 points of flowering SY were distributed across 40 pixels with $0.8 \le MF \le 1.2$ (Fig. 4-4b), indicating more than 80% flowering SY per pixel. Pixels with MF scores < 0.8 represented bare soil and MF scores > 1.2 represented dry grass and evergreen trees. Infeasibility scores from the MTMF classification ranged from 0.01 to 16.854. Each MF score in the MTMF classification had its own infeasibility score that indicated the class to which the pixel belonged. Pixels identified as flowering SY had infeasibility scores ranging from 0.001 to 0.1.

The IKONOS image used in this study had high variation and contrast among the training classes. Therefore, we supplemented the image with four grey level co-occurrence (variance) bands for the ML classification. However, the TD showed that separability of flowering SY, dry

grass, and evergreen trees was poor. The ML classification identified most of the soil pixels as evergreen trees (Fig. 4-4c), even though texture analysis was conducted before ML classification.

The MTMF classification had 62.2% overall accuracy and a kappa coefficient of 0.507, compared to 48.7% overall accuracy and a kappa coefficient 0.321 for the ML classification. User's accuracy of the MTMF classification of flowering SY (48.1%) was higher than that of ML classification (39.4%). The poor overall accuracy of the ML classification was primarily due to misclassification of soil (user's accuracy: 37%, producer's accuracy: 25%). ML misclassified 60.6% of flowering SY as dry grass or evergreen trees (Fig. 4-4c). However, the producer's accuracy of the MTMF classification (72.2%) was lower than that of the ML classification (77.7%). MTMF tended to misclassify flowering SY as dry grass or soil.



Figure 4-4: Land classification and identification of flowering SY in Yanagisawanoike Park. (a) Dominant features of the study area, (b) MF scores of MTMF classification (red colour represents flowering SY with MF scores ranged from 0.8 to 1.2), and (c) ML classification of the IKONOS image.

4.4 Discussion

Results obtained indicate that, in terms of overall accuracy and Kappa coefficient, MTMF classified flowering SY in an urban park more accurately than ML. However, the producer's accuracy of the MTMF classification was slightly lower than the ML due to misclassification of flowering SY pixels as soil or dry grass (Table 4-2). This may be due to the limited number of available bands for ML (four bands for IKONOS). MTMF can achieve higher classification accuracy by using hyperspectral data. William and Hunt (2002) demonstrated that MTMF classification worked well to identify leafy spurge in hyperspectral Airborne Visible Infrared Imaging Spectrometer (AVIRIS) images. In addition, the existence of an endmember with a stronger signal than flowers, such as dry grass in this study, may have limited the user's accuracy of MTMF classification. Therefore, additional endmembers may be needed to improve the performance of MTMF for classifying flowering SY trees.

In contrast, the ML classifier identified flowering SY with relatively high producer's accuracy (Table 4-2). However, misclassification of soil as evergreen trees may be the cause of the low overall accuracy. Most of the pixels representing soil were assigned as evergreen trees, and pixels of deciduous trees were often assigned as soil. Cherry blossoms precede the leaf flushing of other deciduous trees, which had no leaves at the time of the imagery. Because soil has higher reflectance than branches or trunks, deciduous trees were often misclassified. Therefore, adding a training class for deciduous trees could improve the accuracy of ML classification.

Plant leaves, rather than flowers, have often been used (Zhang et al. 2003; Delbart et al. 2006; Ahl et al. 2006) to observe plant phenology from remotely sensed data because the spectral signal of flowers is generally weaker than that of leaves. We confirmed that cherry blossoms of SY have weaker spectral signals than dry grass (Fig. 4-1), but MTMF classification has considerable potential in terms of enabling their accurate separation (Fig. 4-4).

4.5 Summary

Results suggest that MTMF classification is more accurate than ML classification for identifying plant flowering phenology in a highly heterogeneous urban landscape. However, the number of spectral bands can limit the producer's accuracy of MTMF classification. Therefore, utilisation of hyperspectral data with high spatial resolution such as AVIRIS might be useful to identify flowering phenology in urban ecosystems.

Table 4-2: Accuracy assessment for Maximum Likelihood (ML) and Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering (MTMF) classifications of flowering SY trees. The values for each class represent the number of ground-truthed points used to evaluate the accuracy of classification.

ML Classifier									
Class		Reference			_	User's	Overall		
	Label	Α	В	С	D	Sum	accuracy (%)	accuracy (%)	Kappa coefficient
Somei Yoshino	Α	28	7	20	16	71	39.4	48.7	0.321
Soil	В	1	10	2	2	22	37		
Dry grass	С	5	3	18	2	28	64.2		
Evergreen Trees	D	2	20	0	20	42	47.6		
Sum		36	40	40	40	156			
Producer's accuracy (%)		77.7	25	45	50				
MTMF Classifier									

Class	-	Reference			_	User's	Overall		
	Label	A	В	С	D	Sum	Accuracy (%)	accuracy (%)	Kappa coefficient
Somei Yoshino	А	26	10	10	8	54	48.1	62.2	0.507
Soil	В	5	26	5	5	41	63.4		
Dry grass	С	5	4	25	5	39	64.1		
Evergreen Trees	D	0	0	0	20	20	100		
Sum		36	40	40	40	156			
Producer's accuracy (%)		72.2	65	62.5	50				

Chapter 5

Inter-Specific Differences in Spectral Properties of Flowers among 45 Cherry Cultivars

5.1 Introduction

Cherries (members of the *Prunus*) are the most popular ornamental trees in Japan and have been cultivated for more than 1000 years (Flower Association of Japan 1982; Kuitert 1999). There are 200 traditional cultivars that are known in Japan (Kobayashi 1992), and they show diverse floral characteristics (Kato et al., 2014). The long history of cultivation has caused significant confusion over the origins of these cultivars, and Kato et al. (2014) suggested that morphological variations among flowering cherry cultivars may arise through a complex sequence of hybridizations.

Hyperspectral imagers, currently available on airborne platforms, provide increased spectral resolution over existing space-based sensors that can document detailed information on the distribution of vegetation community types, and sometimes species (Zomer et al. 2009). Current efforts using today's remote sensing satellites may not have sufficient resolution, either spatially or spectrally, to monitor flowering cherries conditions. For example, within a Landsat

image (30 m resolution) a majority of pixels are mixtures of several plant species or spectral response from others. Increasing the number of "pure pixels" through improved spatial resolution removes a large source of error in the remote sensing analysis.

Spectral matching techniques can be used to identify species or vegetation types based on spectral data collected in the field (Underwood 2003), through laboratory analysis (Schmidt and Skidmore 2003), or extracted directly from the images (Underwood et al., 2006). Developing spectral libraries is the key to improving our capacity to utilize the full mapping potential from these new sources of data provided by airborne and advanced space-borne hyperspectral imagers.

Moreover, the spectral reflectance signature of living organisms provides important information to evaluate their biological characteristics and physiological status. Hyperspectral imaging techniques have been recently focused due to improvement of usability. Therefore, several studies have been conducted to examine the effectiveness of the hyperspectral techniques in biological sciences (Matsuda et al. 2012). Some studies attempt to measure leaf pigments such as chlorophyll, carotenoid, and anthocyanin in identification of biological and physiological status of plant (Ustin et al. 2009, Lichtenthaler 1987). Commonly, identification of biological and physiological status of plant in most studies utilized hyperspectral sensing at landscape and canopy levels using remotely sensed satellite data. However, there are few studies on plant materials except leaves. *In-situ* hyperspectral measurement is needed to evaluate spaceborne or airborne hyperspectral information especially identifying biological and physiological status of urban flowering plant like cherry blossoms. Therefore, detail in-situ hyperspectral measurement is needed to obtain concrete spectral data of plant materials such as flower, leaves, buds and branch. Thus, two types of spectral measurements of flowering cherry blossoms were carried out in this study by using (1) plant probe and (2) pistol grip methods. Initial hypothesis of using these two different methods can be made where the measured spectral reflectance at petal level were consistent with actual cherry blossoms flower colour than that of branch level.

In this study, the relationship between spectral properties of cherry cultivars and visual characteristics was identified. Colours of cherry blossoms flowers were evaluated using hyperspectral radiometer and spectral properties of flowering cherry cultivars were determined. Then, colours of cherry blossom flowers were evaluated using established vegetation indices.

5.2 Materials and Methodology

5.2.1 Study Site

Forty five cherry blossoms cultivars samples were collected in Tama Forest Science Garden (TFSG) managed by Forestry and Forest Products Research Institute (FFPRI) (Figure 5-1). TFSG was located at the foot of Mount Takao, Hachioji, Tokyo, Japan (35°38'46.41"N, 139°16'44.06"E, altitude 3.6 km). TFSG is comprised of cherry tree preservation forest, arboretums and experimental forest. The size of cherry tree preservation forest in TFSG is around 8-ha. This cherry tree preservation forest contains over 1,600 cherry trees gathered from all over Japan. These include cultivated varieties handed down from before the Edo Era and clones of cherry trees designated as protected species (Outline of Tama Forest Science Garden, 2013).



(Map not to scale)

Figure 5-1: Tama Forest Science Garden, Hachioji managed by FFPRI Tama.

5.2.2.1 Sample collection

Forty five cherry cultivars samples were collected in TFSG and one cultivar was collected near Tokyo Metropolitan University campus (Table 2-1). Those cultivars have been classified into twelve taxonomic groups as listed in Table 2-1 (Kato et al. 2014). Those cultivars are comprised of wild and cultivated cherry blossoms. Spectral properties of all cultivars were measured and morphological effects of cherry cultivars were investigated.

5.2.2.2 Spectral data acquisition

Two approaches were used to acquire spectral data of forty five flowering cherry cultivars: (1) by using plant probe (Figure 5-2a) and (2) pistol grip (Figure 5-2b). One or two petals of each cultivar spectra were acquired by using plant probe where the petal was placed within the clip of the plant probe. The sensor of plant probe were calibrated using Spectralon panel. Spectral of each cultivar was recorded ten times and the average spectral was used in further analyses. The purpose of acquiring spectral data of petal for each cultivar using plant probe is to estimate the chemical contents in each cultivar petal.


Figure 5-2: Spectral data acquisition of forty five flowering cherry cultivars using (a) plant probe and (b) pistol grip.

Meanwhile, pistol grip was used to measure spectral reflectance of flowering cherries branch. Spectral data of each cultivar was generated in the laboratory under dark conditions by using pistol grip mounted at a nadir position with a 25° field of view and height of 20 cm above the target with a single 75W halogen lamp as a source of energy (Figure 5-2b). For each cultivar, 10 readings were recorded. Before the recording of each sample, the sensor was calibrated using a white Spectralon panel (Dian et al. 2013).

5.2.2.3 Morphological data

To measure effect of morphological characteristics, all cultivars were classified into four main colours of cherry flower which are light pink, pink, white and green based on published book by Parks and Open Space Association of Japan and Sakura database provided by FFPRI, Japan (http://db1.ffpri-tmk.affrc.go.jp/sakura/home.php). The amount of flowers, leaves and twigs were calculated for each colour group (Figure 5-7). Pearson's chi-square test used to identify the relationship between flowers, leaves and twigs compositions for each colour group.

To identify the relationships of cherry cultivars spectral properties with other cherry cultivar biological properties (i.e. chemical content in the petal), few vegetation indices were used in order to obtained information on chemical content in the flower petal that represents colour of cherry blossoms flower by using spectral information.

5.2.2.4 Colour extraction using cherry blossoms spectral properties

Before develop a new vegetation index for distinguishing cherry flower colours, established vegetation indices (VIs) were first used to test the ability of flower spectral signal to provide flower colour information. This is due to weak flower spectral signal (Chen et al. 2009). Thus, to identify cherry blossoms colour using spectral properties of cherry flower established VIs in Table 5-1 were used. Each vegetation index represent colour of cherry blossoms colours; green represents Modified Chlorophyll Absorption Index (MCARI) represent green colour, pink represents Modified Anthocyanin Index (MARI) and yellow represents Carotenoid Reflectance Index (CRI). Vegetation indices used in this study were just used to evaluate colour estimation using spectral properties of cherry blossoms flower and not to measure chemical in the flower.

	Vegetation index expression		Reference
Modified Chlorophyll Absorption Index (MCARI)	$\frac{1.5 \left[2.5 (\rho_{800} - \rho_{670}) - 1.3 (\rho_{800} - \rho_{550})\right]}{\sqrt{(2 \times \rho_{800} + 1)^2 - (6 \times \rho_{800} - 5 \times \sqrt{\rho_{670}}) - 0.5}}$	(1)	(Haboudane 2004)
Modified Anthocyanin Index (MARI)	$\rho_{800} \left(\frac{1}{\rho_{550}}\right) - \left(\frac{1}{\rho_{700}}\right)$	(2)	(Gitelson et al. 2001)
Carotenoid Reflectance Index (CRI)	$\left(\frac{1}{\rho_{510}}\right) - \left(\frac{1}{\rho_{550}}\right)$	(3)	(Gitelson et al. 2002)

Table 5-1: Vegetation indices used in this study to identify cherry blossoms colours.

Statistical analyses were performed using the software "R" (R Development Core Team 2012). Spectral reflectance differences at petal and branch levels were evaluated using one-way ANOVA. Meanwhile, relationship among colours was estimated using VIs and were examined using Pearson's correlation test.

Colours estimated using VIs were evaluated using generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) with log-link functions and gaussian error distributions using the R package, *lme4* (Bates et al., 2013). Actual cherry blossoms flower colour groups were treated as fixed effects, while cherry cultivars were treated as a random effects. *Post hoc* tests of pairwise differences among colour groups were carried out using multiple comparisons for general parametric models with the R package, *multcomp* (Hothorn, Bretz, and Westfall 2008).

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Spectral properties of 45 cherry blossoms cultivars

Raw spectral reflectance of cherry blossoms cultivar ranging from 350 nm to 2500 nm obtained by plant probe and pistol grip approaches shown in Figure 5-3. Figure 5-3a shows spectral signature of cherry blossoms petal by using plant probe that is also known as petal level measurement. Most of cherry blossoms cultivars absorb ultraviolet reflectance (350nm-380nm). Spectral pattern of flowers of each cultivar varies at visible wavelength (400nm to 700nm) and spectral pattern at infrared wavelength is similar. Meanwhile, spectral reflectance pattern collected using pistol grip that also known as branch level are slightly different with plant probe among cherry blossom cultivars because at pistol grip level, spectra of the whole branch that contain flowers, leaves and branch of cherry blossoms was collected as shown in Figure 5-3b. Spectral patterns of cherry blossoms cultivars has high variations among cultivars at visible wavelength (400nm – 700nm) (Figure 5-3b). However, spectral absorption at both plant probe and pistol grip measurements are the same which is around 1350nm and 1850nm.





Figure 5-3: Spectral properties of forty five cherry blossoms cultivars at (a) petal and (b) branch levels.

5.3.2 Spectral reflectance differences at petal level and branch level

The significant relationship between colours estimated at petal and branch levels was evaluated using Pearson's correlation test. Figure 5-4 show the correlation test result of pink, green and yellow elements at petal and branch levels. Results indicate that pink element estimated using MARI is significantly correlated at two different types of measurements. This is because all cultivars have pink element at petal and branch levels. Meanwhile, green and yellow elements estimated using MCARI and CRI, respectively are not correlated at petal and branch levels because only two cultivars have green elements and one cultivar have yellow elements at petal level.



Figure 5-4: Relationship identification between spectral reflectance measured using pistol and plant probe for pink, green and yellow elements.

5.3.3 Differences among colours estimated using vegetation indices

Three types of colours were estimated using established VIs at petal and branch levels. Significant relationship between colours estimated were identified using Pearson's correlation test at both petal and branch levels. Results showed that there are no significant different among colours estimated at petal level. This is due to low pigments concentrations in flower petal especially chlorophyll and carotenoid. Conversely, colours estimated at branch levels were significantly different among them due to the existence of other plant organs s leaves and twig (Figure 5-5).



Figure 5-5: Relationship among colours estimated using VI at branch level.

5.3.4 Evaluation of Cherry blossoms colours using vegetation indices

Forty five cherry cultivars were divided into four types of colours based on published book by Parks and Open Space Association of Japan and FFPRI databased. The colours estimated using VIs were evaluated. Results showed that spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element was inconsistent from petal to branch level (Figure 5-6). Meanwhile, green and yellow elements were consistent at petal to branch levels. In addition, results showed that spectral radiometer evaluation was consistent with the human visual evaluation of cherry flower colour at petal level. Estimated green element at petal level was significantly different (z = 66.23, P < 0.001, GLMM) with human visual evaluation where green element was higher in green colour cherry blossom flower than other colours (z = 22.45, P < 0.001, multiple comparison for GLMM). While pink element was significantly different with human visual evaluation (z = 61.95, P < 0.001, GLMM) where pink element was significantly higher in pink (z = 34.23, P < 0.001, multiple comparison for GLMM) than other colors. Conversely, yellow element did not significantly different with the actual cherry blossoms flower colours (Figure 5-6a).

Contrary to results at petal level, spectral radiometer evaluation at at branch level was inconsistent with human visual evaluation (Figure 5-6b). Results showed that green element was significant (z= 23.53, P < 0.001, GLMM) where green element in green cherry blossoms flower at branch level was significantly higher than other cherry blossoms flower colours (z = 5.63, P < 0.001, multiple comparisons for GLMM). Spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element did not

significantly different with human visual evaluation (z = 3.762, P = 0.288, GLMM). This result was inconsistent with pink at petal level as pink element estimated using VI able to show pink colour of cherry flower. Spectral radiometer evaluation of yellow element also did not show any significant different with human visual evaluation (z = 0.606, P = 0.8951). This result was consistent with yellow element estimated at petal level.



Figure 5-6: Cherry blossoms colour estimation using spectral properties for green, light pink, pink and white cherry cultivars measured at (a) petal level and (b) branch level. Different lowercase letters indicate significant differences in means among colours (p < 0.05, multiple comparisons for GLMM).

5.4 Discussion

5.4.1 Spectral properties of 45 cherry cultivars

All cherry blossoms cultivars are absorbing ultraviolet signals for both plant probe (at 360nm – 380nm) and pistol grip (at 350nm – 380nm) measurements. Chittka et al. (1994) stated that generally flower spectral reflectance have high ultraviolet absorption than the one with ultraviolet reflections. In addition, spectral variations at petal and branch level are different. This is may be due to spectral measurement condition. At petal levels, only spectral reflectance of flower petal was measured. Contrary to petal level, spectral reflectance of whole branch was collected. Thus, multiple spectral responses were recorded by hyperspectral radiometer sensor and caused higher spectral variations than at petal level measurement. However, spectral absorption at both plant probe and pistol grip measurements are the same which is around 1350nm and 1850nm. These absorptions are due to water content in both flowers and leaves at petal and branch levels measurement (Allen and Richardson 1968; Knipling 1970).

5.4.2 Evaluation of Cherry blossoms colours using spectral properties

Results indicated that spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element was inconsistent from petal to branch level (Figure 5-6). This is because of weak spectral signal of flower petal at petal level and high spectral contributions of high amount of leaves and twigs at branch level (Figure 5-

7). Meanwhile, green and yellow elements were consistent at petal to branch levels (Figure 5-6). This is because at both petal and branch levels, green element is high in flower petal at petal level and leaves at branch level. Moreover, yellow element is consistent from petal to branch level because flower petal at petal level do not have any yellow pigment or contain less yellow pigment.

In addition, results showed that spectral radiometer evaluation was consistent with the human visual evaluation of cherry flower colour at petal level (Figure 5-6a). Pink and green elements are consistent with human visual evaluation because flower petal has pigment that is sensitive to the vegetation indices used. In addition, no other spectral contribution in spectral properties of flower at petal level as it has been measured using plant probe with 0° instantaneous field of view. Contrary to results at petal level, results showed that spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element at branch level was inconsistent with human visual evaluation. This may be due to leaf amount is higher in light pink at branch level (Figure 5-7). However, the amount of leaves and flowers are slightly different but pink element unable to show the actual flower colour at branch level. This is because cherry blossoms flower spectral signals are weaker than leaves spectral signals (Chen et al. 2009).

Conversely, spectral radiometer evaluation of green element was consistent at branch level because in the green groups, all attributes (leaves and flower) was green in colour. Even light pink group has the highest amount of leaves (Figure 5-7), light pink group do not have highest green element because in light pink group, some leaves was red in colour and some flower's sepals are also red in colour. In addition, there are spectral contribution from light pink and white flower that mixed at branch level as the spectral reflectance was measured using pistol grip with 25° instantaneous field of view. Meanwhile, results of yellow element at branch level was consistence with results at petal level. This may be due to flower and leaves colour which may be have slightly low of yellow element.



Figure 5-7: Characteristics of each colour group that represents cherry cultivars proportions and compositions of twigs, flowers and leaves.

5.5 Summary

Results suggest that spectral properties of cherry cultivars can be used as an endmember in image classification approach to obtain more accurate cherry cultivars identification. Besides that, results suggest that spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element at petal level was inconsistent with the evaluation at branch level. While spectral radiometer evaluation of green and yellow elements at petal level was consistent with evaluation at branch level. However, spectral radiometer evaluation of pink and green element was consistent with human visual evaluation. Contrary to petal level, spectral radiometer evaluation of pink element was inconsistent with human visual evaluation. While spectral radiometer evaluation of green element was consistent with human visual evaluation.

Chapter 6

General Discussion and Conclusion

6.1 Issues on urban plant monitoring using remotely sensed data

As discussed in Chapter 3, urban plant monitoring using remotely sensed data might face mixed pixel problem due to complex urban ecosystems. Therefore, remote sensing experts have carried out a big number of studies focused on spectral mixture analysis (SMA) to identify and monitor urban plant phenology from leaf, branch to canopy scale. However, a few studies focused on a plant reproductive organ and most of studies are focused on leaves and structure of the tree. This is most probably because most of the urban plant that been focused on was non-flowering plant or evergreen plant.

Conversely, the situation in Japan is relatively different as the flowering plant is the dominant plant planted in urban area and flowering cherry is the most common ornamental plant that can be found in urban area. This is because flowering cherries are of interest and one of the source of social and economic benefits. In addition, ecologists in Japan has used flowering cherries phenological cycle information as one of the indicators in monitoring long-term impacts of climate change in Japan. Thus, monitoring flowering cherries is vital.

Nevertheless, it is believed that flowering cherries identification and monitoring in urban area using remotely sensed data might face the same problem as monitoring evergreen and nonflowering plant in urban area. Thus, Chapter 3 was suggested that spectral properties of reproductive organ at flower, branch and canopy level must be identified as it can be used as endmember in SMA.

6.2 Identification of flowering cherry at landscape level

Urban plant status identification is vital to perpetuate urban ecosystems sustainability. Therefore, it is important to monitor them frequently. However, monitoring flowering plant in urban ecosystems using satellite remotely sensed data is a challenge due to high heterogeneity of urban features and weak spectral signal of flowering plant especially flowering cherries. Many studies has been carried out in identifying and monitoring urban plant using satellite remotely sensed data. Remote sensing experts have examined numerous of methods to identify and monitor urban plant such as by using image classification methods and vegetation indices.

Nevertheless, most of studies on urban plant monitoring using those methods are focused on evergreen and non-flowering plant. Therefore, study on flowering plant identification using satellite remotely sensed data was carried out as in Chapter 4. In this chapter, hard and soft classifiers were used which is Maximum Likelihood classification (MLC) as hard classifier and Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering (MTMF) as soft classifier. This study was carried out to identify the ability of hard and soft classifiers in identifying flowering cherry trees in an urban park.

Results of this study indicate that soft classifier identify flowering cherry tree more accurate than hard classifier. This is because limited number of bands of IKONOS image has limit the accuracy of classification. Moreover, low accuracy achieved due to the existence of dry grass in study area. Therefore, additional endmember is needed to achieve higher accuracy. However, hyperspectral image is needed in order to add number of endmember.

In addition, results of this study also suggest that further study on spectral properties of flower at flower, branch and canopy level is important to be carried out as suggested in Chapter 3 since this study has proven that flower spectral signal can be mixed with other spectral signal.

6.3 Spectral properties difference of 45 cherry blossoms cultivars

Hyperspectral sensing is able to provide information on physiological status of flowering plant. Commonly, physiological status of evergreen or non-flowering plant was carried out. Thus, we believed that hyperspectral sensing is able to provide physiological status of flowering plant like flowering cherry. Flowering cherries have a unique characteristics as it have been cultivated since long time ago and have caused morphological and phylogenetic diverse characteristics (Kato et al., 2014).

In Chapter 5, the investigation on spectral properties of flowering cherry has been carried out. Results of this study indicate that all colours estimated at petal level was consistent with actual cherry blossoms flower colours (Figure 5-6a). Conversely, only green and yellow elements were consistent with actual cherry blossoms colour at branch level due to leaves existence (Figure 5-6b). While pink element are not significantly different with actual cherry blossoms colours due to weak spectral signals of flowers at branch level. However, only pink element was inconsistent from petal to branch levels. While green and yellow elements is consistence at petal to branch levels (Figure 5-6) .This is because some of cherry cultivars flower were green in colour and at branch level, some cherry cultivars have leaves which contain pigment that represent green element. As a conclusion, spectral properties of cherry blossoms flowers at petal level can be used as endmember to improve soft classification accuracy while monitoring flowering cherry.

As a conclusion, results obtained in this thesis strongly suggest that remote sensing techniques may have the potential to monitor and estimate urban flowering plant spring phenology event although urban landscape is highly occupied by numerous land cover types. Results in this thesis might be useful to monitor spring phenological event of flowering plant in urban area as it could improve cherry blossoms management especially in highly heterogeneous areas as cherry blossoms could provide social and economic benefits towards nature-based tourism. Besides that, this study would be important input to improve satellite development in future.

References

- Adams, John B., and Alan R. Gillespie. 2006. *Remote Sensing of Landscapes with Spectral Images: A Physical Modeling Approach*. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511617195.
- Adams, J. B., Smith, M. O., & Gillespie, A. R. 1993. Imaging Spectroscopy: Interpretation Based on Spectral Mixture Analysis. Cambridge Univ. Press.
- Ahl, Douglas E., Stith T. Gower, Sean N. Burrows, Nikolay V. Shabanov, Ranga B. Myneni, and Yuri Knyazikhin. 2006. "Monitoring Spring Canopy Phenology of a Deciduous Broadleaf Forest Using MODIS." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 104 (1) (September): 88–95. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2006.05.003. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S003442570600188X.
- Allen, William A, and Arthur J Richardson. 1968a. "Interaction of Light with a Plant Canopy." *Journal of the Optical Society of America* 58 (8): 1023–1028. doi:10.1364/JOSA.58.001023. http://www.osapublishing.org/abstract.cfm?URI=josa-58-8-1023.
- Aono, Y. 1997. "Climatic Change in March Temperature Reduced from Phenological Record for Flowering of Cherry Tree in Tokyo since the Late 18th Century." *Bulletin of University of Osaka Prefecture*.

- Aono, Yasuyuki. 2014. "Cherry Blossom Phenological Data since the Seventeenth Century for Edo (Tokyo), Japan, and Their Application to Estimation of March Temperatures." *International Journal of Biometeorology*: 1–8. doi:10.1007/s00484-014-0854-0. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00484-014-0854-0.
- Aono, Yasuyuki, and Shizuka Saito. "Clarifying Springtime Temperature Reconstructions of the Medieval Period by Gap-Filling the Cherry Blossom Phenological Data Series at Kyoto, Japane."
- Arnold, Sarah E J, Samia Faruq, Vincent Savolainen, Peter W McOwan, and Lars Chittka. 2010.
 "FReD: The Floral Reflectance Database--a Web Portal for Analyses of Flower Colour." *PloS One* 5 (12) (January): e14287. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0014287. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3000818&tool=pmcentrez&ren dertype=abstract.
- Asner, Gregory P. 1998. "Biophysical and Biochemical Sources of Variability in Canopy Reflectance." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 64 (3): 234–253. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(98)00014-5.
- Avissar, Roni. 1996. "Potential Effects of Vegetation on the Urban Thermal Environment." *Atmospheric Environment* 30 (3): 437–448. doi:10.1016/1352-2310(95)00013-5.

- Badeck, Franz- W, Alberte Bondeau, Kristin Böttcher, Daniel Doktor, Wolfgang Lucht, Jörg Schaber, and Stephen Sitch. 2004. "Responses of Spring Phenology to Climate Change." *New Phytologist* 162 (2): 295–309. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01059.x. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01059.x.
- Bégué, Agnès, Elodie Vintrou, Denis Ruelland, Maxime Claden, and Nadine Dessay. 2011. "Can a 25-Year Trend in Soudano-Sahelian Vegetation Dynamics Be Interpreted in Terms of Land Use Change? A Remote Sensing Approach." *Global Environmental Change* 21 (2): 413–420. doi:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2011.02.002.
- Beurs, K M de, and G M Henebry. 2010. "A Land Surface Phenology Assessment of the Northern Polar Regions Using MODIS Reflectance Time Series." *Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing* 36 (sup1) (January): S87–S110. doi:10.5589/m10-021.
- Boardman, Joseph W, and Fred A Kruse. 2011. "Analysis of Imaging Spectrometer Data Using N
 -Dimensional Geometry and a Mixture-Tuned Matched Filtering Approach" 49 (11): 4138–4152.
- Botta, a, N Viovy, P Ciais, P Friedlingstein, and P Monfray. 2000. "A Global Prognostic Scheme of Vegetation Growth Onset Using Satellite Data." *Global Change Biology* 6 (7): 709–725.

- Brelsford, Christa, and Doug Shepherd. 2014. "Using Mixture-Tuned Match Filtering to Measure Changes in Subpixel Vegetation Area in Las Vegas, Nevada." *Journal of Applied Remote Sensing* 8 (1) (March 21): 083660. doi:10.1117/1.JRS.8.083660. http://remotesensing.spiedigitallibrary.org/article.aspx?doi=10.1117/1.JRS.8.083660.
- Chen, Jin, Miaogen Shen, Xiaolin Zhu, and Yanhong Tang. 2009. "Indicator of Flower Status Derived from in Situ Hyperspectral Measurement in an Alpine Meadow on the Tibetan Plateau." *Ecological Indicators* 9 (4) (July): 818–823. doi:10.1016/j.ecolind.2008.09.009. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1470160X08001209.
- Chittka, Lars, and A V I Shmida. 1994. "Ultraviolet as a Component of Flower Reflections, and the Colour Perception of Hymenoptera" 34 (11).
- Cochrane, M. a. 2000. "Using Vegetation Reflectance Variability for Species Level Classification of Hyperspectral Data." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 21 (10): 2075–2087. doi:10.1080/01431160050021303.
- Congalton, Russell G. 1991. "A Review of Assessing the Accuracy of Classifications of Remotely Sensed Data." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 37 (1) (July): 35–46. doi:10.1016/0034-4257(91)90048-B. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/003442579190048B.

- Daughtry, C. S T. 2001. "Agroclimatology: Discriminating Crop Residues from Soil by Shortwave Infrared Reflectance." *Agronomy Journal* 93 (1): 125–131. doi:10.2134/agronj2001.931125x.
- Dehaan, Remy, John Louis, Andrea Wilson, Andrew Hall, and Rod Rumbachs. 2007.
 "Discrimination of Blackberry (Rubus Fruticosus Sp. Agg.) Using Hyperspectral Imagery in Kosciuszko National Park,NSW, Australia." *ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing* 62 (1) (May): 13–24. doi:10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2007.01.004. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S092427160700007X.
- Delbart, Nicolas, Thuy Le Toan, Laurent Kergoat, and Violetta Fedotova. 2006. "Remote Sensing of Spring Phenology in Boreal Regions: A Free of Snow-Effect Method Using NOAA-AVHRR and SPOT-VGT Data (1982–2004)." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 101 (1) (March): 52–62. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2005.11.012. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425705004074.
- Dian, Yuanyong, Shenghui Fang, Yuan Le, Yongrong Xu, and Chonghuai Yao. 2013.
 "Comparison of the Different Classifiers in Vegetation Species Discrimination Using Hyperspectral Reflectance Data." *Journal of the Indian Society of Remote Sensing* 42 (1) (October 10): 61–72. doi:10.1007/s12524-013-0309-9. http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s12524-013-0309-9.
- Doi, Hideyuki, and Izumi Katano. 2008. "Phenological Timings of Leaf Budburst with Climate Change in Japan." *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 148 (3): 512–516. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2007.10.002.

Doktor, Daniel, Alberte Bondeau, Dirk Koslowski, and Franz-W. Badeck. 2009. "Influence of Heterogeneous Landscapes on Computed Green-up Dates Based on Daily AVHRR NDVI Observations." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 113 (12) (December): 2618–2632. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2009.07.020.

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425709002429.

- Dzikiti, Sebinasi, Stephan J Verreynne, Jan Stuckens, Albert Strever, Willem W Verstraeten, Rony Swennen, Karen I Theron, and Pol Coppin. 2011. "Seasonal Variation in Canopy Reflectance and Its Application to Determine the Water Status and Water Use by Citrus Trees in the Western Cape, South Africa." *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 151 (8) (August 15): 1035–1044. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2011.03.007. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0168192311001043.
- Elmore, Andrew J., John F. Mustard, Sara J. Manning, and David B. Lobell. 2000. "Quantifying Vegetation Change in Semiarid Environments." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 73 (1) (July): 87–102. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(00)00100-0. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425700001000.
- Filella, Iolanda, Josep Peñuelas, Laura Llorens, and Marc Estiarte. 2004. "Reflectance Assessment of Seasonal and Annual Changes in Biomass and CO2 Uptake of a Mediterranean Shrubland Submitted to Experimental Warming and Drought." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 90 (3) (April 15): 308–318. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2004.01.010. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425704000112.

- Fisher, J, J Mustard, and M Vadeboncoeur. 2006. "Green Leaf Phenology at Landsat Resolution: Scaling from the Field to the Satellite." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 100 (2) (January 30): 265–279. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2005.10.022. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425705003597.
- Fitter, A H, R S R Fitter, I T B Harris, and M H Williamson. 1995. "Relationships Between First Flowering Date and Temperature in the Flora of a Locality in Central England." *Functional Ecology* 9 (1) (February 1): 55–60. doi:10.2307/2390090. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2390090.
- Foody, G M. 2002. "Hard and Soft Classifications by a Neural Network with a Non-Exhaustively Defined Set of Classes." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 23 (18) (January 1): 3853–3864. doi:10.1080/01431160110109570. http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01431160110109570.
- Foody, Giles M., and Mark E.J. Cutler. 2006. "Mapping the Species Richness and Composition of Tropical Forests from Remotely Sensed Data with Neural Networks." *Ecological Modelling* 195 (1-2) (May): 37–42. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.11.007. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0304380005005740.
- Gates, David M., Harry J. Keegan, John C. Schleter, and Victor R. Weidner. 1965. "Spectral Properties of Plants." *Applied Optics* 4 (1): 11. doi:10.1364/AO.4.000011.

- Gausman, H.W., W.A. Allen, and R. Cardenas. 1969. "Reflectance of Cotton Leaves and Their Structure." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 1 (1) (March): 19–22. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(69)90055-8. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425769900558.
- Gitelson, a a, M N Merzlyak, and O B Chivkunova. 2001. "Optical Properties and Nondestructive Estimation of Anthocyanin Content in Plant Leaves." *Photochemistry and Photobiology* 74 (1): 38–45. doi:10.1562/0031-8655(2001)07400380PANEO2.0.CO2.
- Gitelson, Anatoly a., Yoav Zur, Olga B. Chivkunova, and Mark N. Merzlyak. 2002. "Assessing Carotenoid Content in Plant Leaves with Reflectance Spectroscopy¶." *Photochemistry and Photobiology* 75 (3): 272. doi:10.1562/0031-8655(2002)075<0272:ACCIPL>2.0.CO;2. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1562/0031-8655(2002)075<0272:ACCIPL>2.0.CO;2.
- Gordo, Oscar, and Juan José Sanz. 2010. "Impact of Climate Change on Plant Phenology in Mediterranean Ecosystems." *Global Change Biology* 16 (3): 1082–1106. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2009.02084.x.
- GRACE, J, C NICHOL, M DISNEY, P LEWIS, T QUAIFE, and P BOWYER. 2007. "Can We Measure Terrestrial Photosynthesis from Space Directly, Using Spectral Reflectance and Fluorescence?" *Global Change Biology* 13 (7): 1484–1497. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01352.x. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01352.x.

Haboudane, D. 2004. "Hyperspectral Vegetation Indices and Novel Algorithms for Predicting Green LAI of Crop Canopies: Modeling and Validation in the Context of Precision Agriculture." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 90 (3) (April 15): 337–352. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2003.12.013.

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425704000264.

- Harsanyi, J C, and Chein-I Chang. 1994. "Hyperspectral Image Classification and Dimensionality Reduction: An Orthogonal Subspace Projection Approach." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing*, *IEEE Transactions on*. doi:10.1109/36.298007.
- Herold, Martin, Dar A Roberts, Margaret E Gardner, and Philip E Dennison. 2004. "Spectrometry for Urban Area Remote sensing—Development and Analysis of a Spectral Library from 350 to 2400 Nm." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 91 (3-4) (June): 304–319. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2004.02.013. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425704000768.
- Hoffer, A.M. 1978. Biological and Physical Considerations in Applying Computer-Aided Analysis Techniques to Remote Sensor Data, in Remote Sensing: The Quantitative Approach. McGraw-Hill.
- Hothorn, Torsten, Frank Bretz, and Peter Westfall. 2008. "Simultaneous Inference in General Parametric Models." *Biometrical Journal* 50 (3): 346–363. doi:10.1002/bimj.200810425.

- Hu, Baoxin, Kris Inannen, and John R Miller. 2000. "Retrieval of Leaf Area Index and Canopy Closure from CASI Data over the BOREAS Flux Tower Sites." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 74 (2) (November): 255–274. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(00)00116-4. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425700001164.
- Huete, A.R. 1988. "A Soil-Adjusted Vegetation Index (SAVI)." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 25 (3) (August): 295–309. doi:10.1016/0034-4257(88)90106-X. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/003442578890106X.
- Jensen, J. R. 2005. *Digital Image Processing: A Remote Sensing Perspective*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Jönsson, A.M., L. Eklundh, M. Hellström, L. Bärring, and P. Jönsson. 2010. "Annual Changes in MODIS Vegetation Indices of Swedish Coniferous Forests in Relation to Snow Dynamics and Tree Phenology." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 114 (11) (November): 2719–2730. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2010.06.005. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425710001951.
- Kawata, Satoshi, and Shigeo Minami. 1984. "Adaptive Smoothing of Spectroscopic Data by a Linear Mean-Square Estimation." *Applied Spectroscopy* 38 (1): 49–58. http://as.osa.org/abstract.cfm?URI=as-38-1-49.

- Kerr, Jeremy T., and Marsha Ostrovsky. 2003. "From Space to Species: Ecological Applications for Remote Sensing." *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 18 (6) (June): 299–305. doi:10.1016/S0169-5347(03)00071-5. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0169534703000715.
- Keshava, N, and J F Mustard. 2002. "Spectral Unmixing." *Signal Processing Magazine, IEEE*. doi:10.1109/79.974727.
- Knipling, Edward B. 1970. "Physical and Physiological Basis for the Reflectance of Visible and near-Infrared Radiation from Vegetation." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 1 (3): 155–159. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(70)80021-9.
- Laba, Magdeline, Betsy Blair, Roger Downs, Bruce Monger, William Philpot, Stephen Smith, Patrick Sullivan, and Philippe C. Baveye. 2010. "Use of Textural Measurements to Map Invasive Wetland Plants in the Hudson River National Estuarine Research Reserve with IKONOS Satellite Imagery." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 114 (4): 876–886. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2009.12.002. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2009.12.002.
- Lausch, Angela, Christoph Salbach, Andreas Schmidt, Daniel Doktor, Ines Merbach, and Marion Pause. 2015. "Deriving Phenology of Barley with Imaging Hyperspectral Remote Sensing." *Ecological Modelling* 295 (January): 123–135. doi:10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2014.10.001. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0304380014004670.

- Li, Junxiang, Conghe Song, Lu Cao, Feige Zhu, Xianlei Meng, and Jianguo Wu. 2011. "Impacts of Landscape Structure on Surface Urban Heat Islands: A Case Study of Shanghai, China." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 115 (12): 3249–3263. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2011.07.008. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2011.07.008.
- Li, Shuangcheng, Zhiqiang Zhao, Xie Miaomiao, and Yanglin Wang. 2010. "Investigating Spatial Non-Stationary and Scale-Dependent Relationships between Urban Surface Temperature and Environmental Factors Using Geographically Weighted Regression." *Environmental Modelling & Software* 25 (12) (December): 1789–1800. doi:10.1016/j.envsoft.2010.06.011. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1364815210002008.
- Liang, Liang, Mark D Schwartz, and Songlin Fei. 2011. "Examining Spring Phenology of Forest Understory Using Digital Photography." *Proceedings of the 17th Central Hardwood Forest Conference* 78 (Ll): 51–57.
- Lichtenthaler, Hartmut K, and Claus Buschmann. 2001. "Chlorophylls and Carotenoids: Measurement and Characterization by UV-VIS Spectroscopy." In *Current Protocols in Food Analytical Chemistry*. John Wiley & Sons, Inc. doi:10.1002/0471142913.faf0403s01. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/0471142913.faf0403s01.
- Linderholm, Hans W. 2006. "Growing Season Changes in the Last Century." Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 137 (1-2) (March): 1–14. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2006.03.006. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0168192306000931.

- Luck, Matthew, and Jianguo Wu. 2002. "A Gradient Analysis of Urban Landscape Pattern: A Case Study from the Phoenix Metropolitan Region, Arizona, USA." *Landscape Ecology* 17 (4): 327–339. doi:10.1023/A:1020512723753. http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A%3A1020512723753.
- Matsuda, Osamu, Ayako Tanaka, Takao Fujita, and Koh Iba. 2012. "Hyperspectral Imaging Techniques for Rapid Identification of Arabidopsis Mutants with Altered Leaf Pigment Status." *Plant & Cell Physiology* 53 (6) (June): 1154–70. doi:10.1093/pcp/pcs043. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3367163&tool=pmcentrez&ren dertype=abstract.
- McGwire, K. 2000. "Hyperspectral Mixture Modeling for Quantifying Sparse Vegetation Cover in Arid Environments." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 72 (3) (June): 360–374. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(99)00112-1. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425799001121.
- Menzel, A, T H Sparks, N Estrella, and D B Roy. 2006. "Altered Geographic and Temporal Variability in Phenology in Response to Climate Change." *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 15 (5) (September 1): 498–504. doi:10.1111/j.1466-822X.2006.00247.x. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-822X.2006.00247.x.
- Miao, Xin, Rohit Patil, Jill S. Heaton, and Richard C. Tracy. 2011. "Detection and Classification of Invasive Saltcedar through High Spatial Resolution Airborne Hyperspectral Imagery." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 32 (8) (March 29): 2131–2150. doi:10.1080/01431161003674618.

http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01431161003674618.

- Miller, John R., and Norman T. O'Neill. 1997. "Multialtitude Airborne Observations of Insolation Effects of Forest Fire Smoke Aerosols at BOREAS: Estimates of Aerosol Optical Parameters." *Journal of Geophysical Research* 102 (D24) (December 1): 29729. doi:10.1029/97JD01216. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1029/97JD01216.
- Mitchell, J J, and N F Glenn. 2009. "Subpixel Abundance Estimates in Mixture-Tuned Matched Filtering Classifications of Leafy Spurge (Euphorbia Esula L.)." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 30 (23) (November 23): 6099–6119. doi:10.1080/01431160902810620. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01431160902810620.
- Mundt, Jacob T, David R. Streutker, and Nancy F. Glenn. 2007. "PARTIAL UNMIXING OF HYPERSPECTRAL IMAGERY: THEORY AND METHODS." In American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing - ASPRS Annual Conference 2007: Identifying Geospatial Solutions, Vol.2, p.440–451. doi:ISBN: 9781604232240.
- Munyati, C. 2000. "Wetland Change Detection on the Kafue Flats, Zambia, by Classification of a Multitemporal Remote Sensing Image Dataset." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 21 (9) (January 1): 1787–1806. doi:10.1080/014311600209742. http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/014311600209742.
- Myneni, R B, C D Keeling, C J Tucker, G Asrar, and R R Nemani. 1997. "Increased Plant Growth in the Northern High Latitudes from 1981 to 1991." *Nature* 386 (6626) (April 17): 698–702. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/386698a0.
- Nakaji, T, H Oguma, and Y Fujinuma. 2006. "Seasonal Changes in the Relationship between Photochemical Reflectance Index and Photosynthetic Light Use Efficiency of Japanese Larch Needles." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 27 (3) (February 10): 493–509. doi:10.1080/01431160500329528. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01431160500329528.
- Parker Williams, Amy, and E.Raymond Hunt. 2002. "Estimation of Leafy Spurge Cover from Hyperspectral Imagery Using Mixture Tuned Matched Filtering." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 82 (2-3) (October): 446–456. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(02)00061-5. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425702000615.
- Parmesan, Camille, and Gary Yohe. 2003. "A Globally Coherent Fingerprint of Climate Change Impacts across Natural Systems." *Nature* 421 (6918) (January 2): 37–42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature01286.
- Plaza, A, P Martinez, R Perez, and J Plaza. 2004. "A Quantitative and Comparative Analysis of Endmember Extraction Algorithms from Hyperspectral Data." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing, IEEE Transactions on*. doi:10.1109/TGRS.2003.820314.
- Primack, Richard B., Hiroyoshi Higuchi, and Abraham J. Miller-Rushing. 2009. "The Impact of Climate Change on Cherry Trees and Other Species in Japan." *Biological Conservation* 142
 (9) (September): 1943–1949. doi:10.1016/j.biocon.2009.03.016. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0006320709001517.

- Reed, Bradley C., Jesslyn F. Brown, Darrel VanderZee, Thomas R. Loveland, James W. Merchant, and Donald O. Ohlen. 1994. "Measuring Phenological Variability from Satellite Imagery." *Journal of Vegetation Science* 5 (5) (October): 703–714. doi:10.2307/3235884. http://doi.wiley.com/10.2307/3235884.
- Roberts, D. a., M. Gardner, R. Church, S. Ustin, G. Scheer, and R. O. Green. 1998. "Mapping Chaparral in the Santa Monica Mountains Using Multiple Endmember Spectral Mixture Models." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 65 (3): 267–279. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(98)00037-6.
- Roberts, Dar a., Susan L. Ustin, Segun Ogunjemiyo, Jonathan Greenberg, Solomon Z. Dobrowski, Jiquan Chen, and Thomas M. Hinckley. 2004. "Spectral and Structural Measures of Northwest Forest Vegetation at Leaf to Landscape Scales." *Ecosystems* 7 (5): 545–562. doi:10.1007/s10021-004-0144-5.
- Robichaud, Peter R., Sarah A. Lewis, Denise Y M Laes, Andrew T. Hudak, Raymond F. Kokaly, and Joseph A. Zamudio. 2007. "Postfire Soil Burn Severity Mapping with Hyperspectral Image Unmixing." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 108: 467–480. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2006.11.027.
- Rogge, D M, B Rivard, J Zhang, and Jilu Feng. 2006. "Iterative Spectral Unmixing for Optimizing Per-Pixel Endmember Sets." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing, IEEE Transactions on*. doi:10.1109/TGRS.2006.881123.

- Root, Terry L, Jeff T Price, Kimberly R Hall, Stephen H Schneider, Cynthia Rosenzweig, and J Alan Pounds. 2003. "Fingerprints of Global Warming on Wild Animals and Plants." *Nature* 421 (6918) (January 2): 57–60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature01333.
- Sankey, Temuulen Tsagaan, Nancy Glenn, Sara Ehinger, Alex Boehm, and Stuart Hardegree. 2010. "Characterizing Western Juniper Expansion via a Fusion of Landsat 5 Thematic Mapper and Lidar Data." *Rangeland Ecology & Management* 63 (September): 514–523. doi:10.2111/REM-D-09-00181.1.
- Savitzky, Abraham., and M J E Golay. 1964. "Smoothing and Differentiation of Data by Simplified Least Squares Procedures." *Analytical Chemistry* 36 (8) (July 1): 1627–1639. doi:10.1021/ac60214a047. http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/ac60214a047.
- Schmidt, K.S., and A.K. Skidmore. 2003. "Spectral Discrimination of Vegetation Types in a Coastal Wetland." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 85 (1) (April): 92–108. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(02)00196-7. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425702001967.
- Schowengerdt, Robert A. 2007. *Remote Sensing: Models and Methods for Image Processing*. http://books.google.com/books?id=KQXNaDH0X-IC&pg=PA2.

- Schwartz, Mark D, and Bradley C Reed. 1999. "Surface Phenology and Satellite Sensor-Derived Onset of Greenness: An Initial Comparison." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 20 (17) (January 1): 3451–3457. doi:10.1080/014311699211499. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/014311699211499.
- Somers, B, S Delalieux, W W Verstraeten, J Verbesselt, S Lhermitte, and P Coppin. 2009. "Magnitude- and Shape-Related Feature Integration in Hyperspectral Mixture Analysis to Monitor Weeds in Citrus Orchards." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing, IEEE Transactions on*. doi:10.1109/TGRS.2009.2024207.
- Somers, Ben, Gregory P. Asner, Laurent Tits, and Pol Coppin. 2011. "Endmember Variability in Spectral Mixture Analysis: A Review." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 115 (7): 1603–1616. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2011.03.003. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2011.03.003.
- Sugumaran, R., Gerjevic, J., Voss, M. 2007. "Transportation Infrastructure Extraction Using Hyperspectral Remote Sensing." In *Remote Sensing of Impervious Surfaces*.
- Testa, Stefano. 2014. "Correcting MODIS 16-Day Composite NDVI Time-Series with Actual Acquisition Dates." *European Journal of Remote Sensing* (May 10): 285–305. doi:10.5721/EuJRS20144718. http://www.aitjournal.com/articleView.aspx?ID=889.

- Tsai, Fuan, and William Philpot. 1998. "Derivative Analysis of Hyperspectral Data." Remote Sensing of Environment 66 (1) (October): 41–51. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(98)00032-7. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425798000327.
- Un. 2007. "World Urbanization Prospects The 2007 Revision Highlights." *New York* ESA/P/WP/2 (4): 883. doi:10.2307/2808041. http://www.un.org/esa/population/unpop.htm.
- Underwood, E. 2003. "Mapping Nonnative Plants Using Hyperspectral Imagery." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 86 (2) (July 30): 150–161. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(03)00096-8. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425703000968.
- Ustin, Susan L., A.A. Gitelson, Stéphane Jacquemoud, Michael Schaepman, Gregory P. Asner, John A. Gamon, and Pablo Zarco-Tejada. 2009. "Retrieval of Foliar Information about Plant Pigment Systems from High Resolution Spectroscopy." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 113 (September): S67–S77. doi:10.1016/j.rse.2008.10.019. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0034425709000789.
- Vaiphasa, Chaichoke. 2006. "Consideration of Smoothing Techniques for Hyperspectral Remote Sensing." *ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing* 60 (2) (April): 91–99. doi:10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2005.11.002. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0924271605001012.

- Walther, Gian-Reto, Eric Post, Peter Convey, Annette Menzel, Camille Parmesan, Trevor J C Beebee, Jean-Marc Fromentin, Ove Hoegh-Guldberg, and Franz Bairlein. 2002. "Ecological Responses to Recent Climate Change." *Nature* 416 (6879) (March 28): 389–395. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/416389a.
- Wang, Fangju. 1990. "Fuzzy Supervised Classification of Remote Sensing Images." IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 28 (1): 194–201. doi:10.1109/36.46698.
- White, Michael a., Peter E. Thornton, and Steven W. Running. 1997. "A Continental Phenology Model for Monitoring Vegetation Responses to Interannual Climatic Variability." *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 11 (2): 217. doi:10.1029/97GB00330.
- Williams, Darrel L. 1991. "A Comparison of Spectral Reflectance Properties at the Needle, Branch, and Canopy Level for Selected Conifer Species." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 35 (2-3) (February): 79–93. doi:10.1016/0034-4257(91)90002-N. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/003442579190002N.
- Ye, Xujun, Kenshi Sakai, Akira Sasao, and Shin-ichi Asada. 2009. "Estimation of Citrus Yield from Canopy Spectral Features Determined by Airborne Hyperspectral Imagery." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 30 (18) (August 20): 4621–4642. doi:10.1080/01431160802632231. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01431160802632231.

- Zhang, J, B Rivard, and A Sanchez-Azofeifa. 2004. "Derivative Spectral Unmixing of Hyperspectral Data Applied to Mixtures of Lichen and Rock." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing, IEEE Transactions on*. doi:10.1109/TGRS.2004.832239.
- Zhang, Xiaoyang, Mark a. Friedl, Crystal B. Schaaf, Alan H. Strahler, John C.F. Hodges, Feng Gao, Bradley C. Reed, and Alfredo Huete. 2003. "Monitoring Vegetation Phenology Using MODIS." *Remote Sensing of Environment* 84 (3) (March): 471–475. doi:10.1016/S0034-4257(02)00135-9. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0034425702001359.
- Zhang, Xiaoyang, J C F Hodges, C B Schaaf, M A Friedl, A H Strahler, and Feng Gao. 2001.
 "Global Vegetation Phenology from AVHRR and MODIS Data." *Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium*, 2001. IGARSS '01. IEEE 2001 International. doi:10.1109/IGARSS.2001.977969.
- Zhang, Yihang, Yun Du, Xiaodong Li, Shiming Fang, and Feng Ling. 2014. "Unsupervised Subpixel Mapping of Remotely Sensed Imagery Based on Fuzzy C-Means Clustering Approach." *IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Letters* 11 (5) (May): 1024–1028. doi:10.1109/LGRS.2013.2285404.

http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/lpdocs/epic03/wrapper.htm?arnumber=6658907.

Zomer, R J, A Trabucco, and S L Ustin. 2009. "Building Spectral Libraries for Wetlands Land Cover Classification and Hyperspectral Remote Sensing." *Journal of Environmental Management* 90 (7) (May): 2170–7. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2007.06.028. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301479708000376.